Immediatek

2012 Annual Report

CORPORATE PROFILE

Headquartered in Bedford, Texas, Immediatek, Inc. (OTCQB: IMKI), through its wholly-owned, operating subsidiary, Officeware Corporation, provides online back-up, file storage and other webbased services for individuals, businesses and governmental organizations. Officeware offers three primary services. First, Officeware operates the website FilesAnywhere.com, primarily designed for individuals and small businesses to allow them to establish a self-service account, enabling them to, among other things, store files on Officeware servers, share and collaborate on documents with other people online, and backup their computers to FilesAnywhere cloud storage. Second, for larger business users, Officeware offers three customized products, called the FilesAnywhere Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server. These corporate offerings are designed to meet the specific requirements of each business customer or organization. The Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server products provide flexible cloud storage and unlimited scalability for users, groups and internet applications, along with client-specific branding and web interfaces, customer data interfaces, and tailored security for mixed corporate environments. Third, Officeware also provides specialized information technology services related to the development of web based databases and data storage on a contract basis for clients.

TO OUR STOCKHOLDERS:

We again incurred a loss for the year, our revenues increased significantly in 2012 compared to our prior year. As expected, we incurred an increase in our expenditures in connection with our expansion. We expect that we will continue to spend heavily on our expansion efforts. Additionally, we will continue to invest in our research and development, sales and customer services organizations. As a result of these increased expenditures, we will be required to increase our revenue in order to achieve profitability. If substantial growth in our revenues does not occur, we may not be able to achieve or maintain profitability in the future. The amount of losses we will incur before achieving profitability, and the time required to reach profitability, are each highly uncertain. As a result, our business could be harmed, and our stock price could decline. No assurances can be given that we will ever achieve profitability.

Our chosen strategy is to increase our investments in our marketing, services and sales operations and to continue investing significantly in research and development at the expense of profitability. We believe our decision to continue investing heavily in these operations will be critical to our revenue growth. However, we cannot be assured that this strategy will result in any revenue growth. Even if we achieve significant revenue growth, we may continue to experience net losses and operating losses, similar to those we have incurred historically. Additionally, as long as we pursue this strategy, we may not achieve profitability again or, if achieved, we may not be able to sustain profitability.

We still have a number of challenges ahead of us. We look forward to 2013 and appreciate the continued support of our stockholders.

/s/ Timothy Rice

Timothy Rice Chief Executive Officer and President Immediatek, Inc.

April 29, 2013

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

(Mark One)

\boxtimes	ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OF 1934	R 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT
		For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2012
	TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 1 ACT OF 1934	3 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
For the	e transition period from: to	
		Commission file number: <u>000-26073</u>
	IMMEDIATEI	K, INC.
	(Exact name of registrant as spe	cified in its charter)
	Nevada	86-0881193
	e or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 301 Airport Freeway, Suite 200, Bedford, Texas	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.) 76021
	(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip Code)
Registr	rant's telephone number, including area code: (888) 661-6	5565
Securi	ties registered under Section 12(b) of the Exchange Act:	
	<u>Title of each class</u>	Name of each exchange on which registered
	None	None
Securit	ties registered under Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act:	
	Common Stock, par va	
	(Title of class)
Indicat Act.	te by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned	d issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities
		Yes ☐ No ☒
Indicat Act.	te by check mark if the registrant is not required to file rep	orts pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the
		Yes ☐ No ☒

Note—Checking the box above will not relieve any registrant required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d)

of the Exchange Act from their obligations under those Sections.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all re the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 mo was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such	onths (or for such shorter period that the registrant
	Yes 🛛 No 🗌
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted eleany, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and po 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for to submit and post such files).	sted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§
	Yes 🛛 No 🗌
Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuar chapter) is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of 10-K.	e best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelera or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large acc reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.	
Large accelerated filer	Accelerated filer
Non-accelerated filer [] (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	Smaller reporting company
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company	y (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act).
	Yes 🗌 No 🖂
The aggregate market value of the outstanding common stock of registrant, computed by reference to the price at which the common of the registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter	non equity was last sold as of the last business day

this computation, all officers, directors and 10% stockholders were deemed to be affiliates. This determination should not be construed as an admission that such officers, directors and 10% stockholders are affiliates.

As of December 31, 2012 and March 31, 2013, the issuer had 15,865,641 shares of common stock outstanding.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Certain information called for by Part III of this form is incorporated by reference to the definitive Information Statement for the registrant to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission not later than 120 days after December 31, 2012.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
INTRODUCTION	1
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	1
PART I	2
Item 1. Description of Business.	
Item 1A. Risk Factors.	8
Item 2. Properties	18
Item 3. Legal Proceedings.	18
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.	19
PART II	19
Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholders Matters and Issuer	
Purchases of Equity Securities.	
Item 6. Selected Financial Data	20
Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.	20
Item 7A. Quantitaive and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk	
Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.	
Item 9. Changes In and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure.	
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures.	
Item 9B. Other Information.	
PART III	
Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance.	
Item 11. Executive Compensation.	26
Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters.	26
Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	
Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services.	
PART IV	26
Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules.	
SIGNATURES	S-1
INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1

INTRODUCTION

Unless the context otherwise indicates, all references in this Annual Report on Form 10-K to the "Company," "Immediatek," "Officeware," "DiscLive," "IMKI Ventures," "we," "us," "our" or "ours" or similar words are to Immediatek, Inc. and its direct, wholly-owned subsidiaries, Officeware Corporation, DiscLive, Inc. or IMKI Ventures, Inc. Accordingly, there are no separate financial statements for Officeware Corporation, DiscLive, Inc. or IMKI Ventures, Inc.

TRADEMARKS AND SERVICE MARKS

This Annual Report on Form 10-K contains registered trademarks and service marks owned or licensed by entities and persons other than us.

MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA AND FORECASTS

Market and industry data and other statistical information and forecasts used throughout this Annual Report on Form 10-K are based on independent industry publications, government publications and reports by market research firms or other published independent sources. Some data also is based on our good faith estimates, which are derived from our review of internal surveys, as well as independent sources. Forecasts are particularly likely to be inaccurate, especially over long periods of time.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Annual Report on Form 10-K and the materials incorporated by reference into this Annual Report on Form 10-K include "forward-looking statements" intended to qualify for the safe harbor from liability established by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements generally can be identified as such because the context of the statement includes words such as "may," "estimate," "intend," "plan," "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "will," "should" or other similar expressions. Similarly, statements in this Annual Report on Form 10-K that describe our objectives, plans or goals also are forward-looking statements. These statements include those made on matters such as our financial condition, litigation, accounting matters, our business, our efforts to grow our business and increase efficiencies, our efforts to use our resources judicially, our efforts to implement new financial software, our liquidity and sources of funding and our capital expenditures. All forward-looking statements are subject to certain risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those in the forward-looking statements. The forward-looking statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are made only as of the date of this report. We assume no obligation to update any forward-looking statements. Certain factors that could cause actual results to differ include, among others:

- our inability to continue as a going concern;
- our history of losses, which may continue;
- our inability to utilize the funds received in a manner that is accretive;
- our inability to generate sufficient funds from operating activities to fund operations;
- difficulties in developing and marketing new products;
- our inability to prevent or minimize interruptions in our service and interruptions to customer data access, and any related impact on our reputation;
- our inability to retain existing recurring customers and attract new recurring customers;
- our inability to execute our growth and acquisition strategy;

- our dependence on third-party contractors, platforms, software, websites, and technologies used in the creation and maintenance of the FilesAnywhere service; and
- general economic conditions, including among others, continuing unemployment.

For a discussion of these and other risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in our forward-looking statements, please refer to "Risk Factors" commencing on page 8.

In addition, these forward-looking statements are necessarily dependent upon assumptions and estimates that may prove to be incorrect. Accordingly, while we believe that the plans, intentions and expectations reflected in these forward-looking statements are reasonable, we cannot assure you that these plans, intentions or expectations will be achieved. The forward-looking statements included in this report, and all subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to us or persons acting on our behalf, are expressly qualified in their entirety by the risk factors and cautionary statements discussed in our filings under the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. We undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect future events or circumstance.

PART I

Item 1. Description of Business.

Our History

Immediatek was originally organized as a corporation on August 6, 1998, under the laws of the State of Nevada. On June 8, 2006, Immediatek issued and sold to Radical Holdings LP 4,392,286 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock of Immediatek for an aggregate purchase price of \$3.0 million, or \$0.68 per share of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, pursuant to the Securities Purchase Agreement, as amended, by and among Immediatek, Radical Holdings LP and the other parties thereto. As a result, a change in control of Immediatek occurred because Radical Holdings LP became the beneficial owner of 95% of the outstanding securities entitled to vote on matters required or permitted to be submitted to the stockholders of Immediatek. The shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock are convertible into 14,563,804 shares of Company common stock.

On August 29, 2007, Immediatek formed a wholly-owned subsidiary, IMKI Ventures, Inc., or IMKI Ventures. IMKI Ventures acquired certain assets from a related party on August 31, 2007. The consideration paid for the acquired assets was 60,514 shares of Immediatek common stock. Those acquired assets were developed into an e-commerce product called RadicalBuy, which was launched in part on October 23, 2007. As of September 30, 2010, we determined that it was in the best interest of Immediatek to cease operation of the RadicalBuy product. Prior to October 1, 2007, Immediatek, through its wholly-owned, operating subsidiary, DiscLive, Inc., recorded live content, such as concerts and conferences, and made the recorded content available for delivery to attendees within fifteen minutes after the conclusion of a live event. On October 1, 2007, DiscLive, Inc. ceased retail sales of its products in conjunction with the decision not to further pursue that line of business. It was determined that the Company reentered the development stage at that time.

On July 18, 2008, Immediatek issued and sold to Radical Holdings LP 69,726 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock of Immediatek for an aggregate purchase price of \$500,000, or \$7.17092619 per share of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock. The shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are convertible into 231,195 shares of Company common stock.

On October 13, 2009, Immediatek entered into an Agreement to Amend and Restate Certificates of Designation with Radical Holdings LP. As a result of this agreement, the Company filed amended and restated Certificates of Designation, Rights and Preferences for the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock which removed a certain portion of the re-pricing mechanism of the convertible feature of the Series A and Series B Preferred Stock. The result of this amendment is that, generally, should the Company issue new equity securities for additional consideration, that issuance will not result in a change to the conversion price of the Series A or Series B Preferred Stock.

On December 16, 2009, Immediatek, Officeware, Tim Rice, Chetan Jaitly, Radical Holdings LP, and Radical Investments LP entered into a Stock Exchange Agreement. On April 1, 2010, Immediatek, Officeware, Timothy Rice, Chetan Jaitly, Radical Holdings LP, Radical Investments LP, Darin Divinia, Dawn Divinia, Robert Hart, Kimberly Hart, Martin Woodall and Officeware Acquisition Corporation, or the Merger Sub, entered into an Amendment to that Agreement dated December 16, 2009, or, the Merger Agreement. Under the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub, a wholly-owned subsidiary of Immediatek, merged with and into Officeware on April 1, 2010. As a result of such merger, Immediatek became the sole shareholder of Officeware and Officeware shareholders received 12,264,256 shares of Immediatek common stock for all of the outstanding shares of stock of Officeware. Radical Investments LP, an affiliate of Radical Holdings LP, owned 24.6% of the Officeware common stock. Radical Holdings LP owns the Company's Series A and Series B preferred stock. In addition, subject to the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement, Immediatek issued and sold, and Holdings, Darin Divinia, Dawn Divinia, Robert Hart, Kimberly Hart and Martin Woodall collectively purchased, 3,066,064 shares of Immediatek common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$1.0 million, or approximately \$0.33 per share. Due to the merger, it was determined that Immediatek ceased to be in the development stage as of April 1, 2010.

Our Business

Our services and products are primarily offered through Officeware. Officeware provides online back-up, file storage and other web-based services for individuals, businesses and governmental organizations. Officeware offers three primary services. First, Officeware operates the website FilesAnywhere.com, primarily designed for individuals and small businesses to allow them to establish a self-service account, enabling them to, among other things, store files on Officeware servers, share and collaborate on documents with other people online, and backup their computers to FilesAnywhere cloud storage. Second, for larger business users, Officeware offers three customized products, called the FilesAnywhere Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server. These corporate offerings are designed to meet the specific requirements of each business customer or organization. The Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server products provide flexible cloud storage and unlimited scalability for users, groups and internet applications, along with client-specific branding and web interfaces, customer data interfaces, and tailored security for mixed corporate environments. Third, Officeware also provides specialized information technology services related to the development of web based databases and data storage on a contract basis for clients.

Officeware's operations are primarily based in Bedford, Texas. Additionally, Officeware has one employee and several consultants performing research and development in India.

As a result of services provided to larger business users, our business can depend on one or a few major customers which could potentially expose the Company to concentration of credit risk. Our revenue and receivables are comprised principally of amounts due from customers throughout the United States.

Our principal executive offices are located at 3301 Airport Freeway, Suite 200, Bedford, Texas 76021, and our telephone number is (888) 661-6565.

Our Strategy

At this time, our primary objectives are to successfully grow the user base for the e-commerce products offered through our Officeware subsidiary. Our vision to achieve that objective includes:

- Officeware Increase Users. We are focused on increasing the number of users of the various online back-up, file storage and other web-based services for individuals, businesses and governmental organizations offered through Officeware. We may pursue aggressive advertising campaigns or other promotions primarily aimed at new users.
- Acquisitions. In addition to the Officeware acquisition which was consummated on April 1, 2010, we may identify and pursue additional potential acquisition candidates to support our strategy of growing and diversifying our business through selective acquisitions. No assurances can be given,

however, that we will be successful in identifying any potential targets and, when identified, consummating their acquisition.

The Industry

We consider ourselves to be part of the larger cloud computing industry. Our particular niche in this industry continues to evolve.

Competition

There are companies in this industry that have far more financial resources and a larger market share than us. In order to compete with these companies, we will be required to be innovative and create more attractive functions and features. The Internet provides new, rapidly evolving and intensely competitive channels. We expect competition to intensify in the future. The barriers to entry into these channels are relatively low. Current and new competitors can easily launch online sites at a nominal cost using commercially available software or partnering with any one of a number of successful cloud-based computing companies. Our primary competitors include Amazon, Google, Microsoft, EMC, Box.net, Dropbox.com, Sugarsync, Carbonite and others.

Developments

Developments During 2012

Effective May 18, 2012, Deborah A. Bastian was terminated from the position of Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Immediatek, Inc., or Immediatek and its subsidiaries. The board of directors of Immediatek appointed Timothy McCrory as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Immediatek on May 22, 2012.

In March 2012, Mark Cuban, who indirectly owns Radical Investments LP and Radical Holdings LP, made a donation of \$40,000 to the organization which facilitates the St. Patrick's Day parade held annually in Dallas, Texas. In exchange for the donation, Mr. Cuban asked that FilesAnywhere be, and FilesAnywhere was, recognized as a sponsor of the parade. This donation was deemed to be an equity contribution on behalf of Officeware Corporation paid by Immediatek Inc.'s indirect majority shareholder, Mark Cuban.

Laws and Governmental Regulation

Patent and Copyright Laws. We may become the subject of infringement claims or legal proceedings by third parties with respect to our current or future products if we do not obtain appropriate licenses. Any such claims could be time-consuming, divert management from our daily operations, result in litigation or cause product shipment delays. Moreover, an adverse outcome in litigation or a similar adversarial proceeding could subject us to significant liabilities to third parties or require us to cease the marketing or use of certain products, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business and operating results.

Governmental Regulation – E-Commerce and the Internet. The e-commerce environment is rapidly changing and federal and state regulation relating to the Internet and e-commerce is evolving. Laws and regulations have been enacted in many jurisdictions with respect to the Internet, covering issues such as user privacy, pricing, taxation, content, copyrights, distribution, antitrust and quality of products and services, and other jurisdictions are considering imposing additional restrictions. The interpretation and application of these laws are in a state of flux. These laws may be interpreted and applied inconsistently from country to country and our current policies and practices may not be consistent with those interpretations and applications. Complying with these varying international requirements could cause us to incur substantial costs or require us to change our business practices in a manner adverse to our business. In addition, we are subject to the possibility of security breaches, which themselves may result in a violation of these laws. Additionally, the growth of e-commerce may trigger the development of stricter consumer protection laws. The adoption of such laws or regulations could reduce the rate of growth of the Internet, which could potentially decrease the usage of our website or could otherwise have a material adverse effect on our business. In addition, applicability to the Internet of existing laws governing issues such as taxation, libel, obscenity and personal privacy is uncertain. Although evolving, the vast majority of these laws were

adopted prior to the advent of the Internet and related technologies and, as a result, do not contemplate or address the unique issues of the Internet and related technologies. We do not expect that the costs and effects of compliance with environmental laws will have a material impact upon our business.

Intellectual Property. While the Company owns intellectual property and we expect to continue to protect our intellectual property as permitted under the law, we also rely upon the expertise, innovation and know-how of our employees to develop our technologies and services. We have spent approximately \$952,429 and \$994,580 in 2012 and 2011, respectively, for the research and development of our technologies and services. The following table presents the components of development costs for the years ending December 31, 2012 and 2011.

Research and Development Expenses for the years ended December 31,

	2012	2	2011	
Salaries and benefits	\$	587,104	\$	592,019
Consulting		335,392		336,376
Software and supplies		27,921		66,185
Total	\$	950,417	\$	994,580

Employees

As of December 31, 2012, we had 26 full-time employees. We are not a party to any collective bargaining agreement with a labor union, and we consider relations with our employees to be good.

Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock

Below is a summary of the material terms of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and certain restrictions imposed upon the Company.

Dividends. The holders of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are not entitled to any preferential dividends. Holders of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, however, are entitled to participate on an as-converted basis in any cash dividends declared and paid on shares of our common stock.

Liquidation. Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, an acquisition of us that results in the sale of more than 50% of our outstanding voting power, or the sale or exclusive license of all or substantially all of our assets, the holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, pari passu with Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are entitled to receive, out of our legally available funds and assets, before any payment is made to any shares of our common stock or other junior stock, an amount per share equal to the greater of:

- \$0.683015632 per share of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock; and
- The amount that the holder of that share of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock would have received had the holder converted that share into shares of our common stock immediately prior to the liquidation event.

Upon the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, including an acquisition of the Company that results in the sale of more than 50% of the outstanding voting power of the Company, or the sale or exclusive license of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, the holders of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, pari passu with Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, will be entitled to receive, out of the legally available funds and assets of the Company, before any payment is made on any shares of Company common stock or other junior stock, an amount per share equal to the greater of:

- \$7.17092619 per share of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock; and
- the amount that the holder of that share of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock would have received had the holder converted that share into shares of Company common stock immediately prior to the liquidation event.

If our legally available funds and assets are insufficient to pay the holders of shares of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock the full amount to which they are entitled, the holders of the shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and the holders of the shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and the holders of our capital stock that are on parity with the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock will share ratably in any distribution of our remaining legally available funds and assets.

Ranking. The Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock shall, with respect to rights on liquidation, winding up, corporate reorganization and dissolution, rank pari passu with Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and senior to the shares of Company common stock and other junior stock.

Conversion. The shares of Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are convertible into 14,563,804 and 231,195 shares of our common stock, respectively. An intrinsic value exists for a beneficial conversion feature if the market value of the Company common stock that can be acquired by conversion of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock is greater than the carrying value of those shares before issue costs.

On June 8, 2006, the Company issued 4,392,286 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock at a per share price of \$0.68 to Radical Holdings LP for cash proceeds of \$3,000,000. The beneficial conversion feature represents the difference between the fair market value of Company common stock and the conversion price on the date of issuance of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, multiplied by the number of shares of common stock that would be received upon conversion. The Company recorded a deemed dividend due to the beneficial conversion price of \$3,000,000, which represents the lesser of the proceeds or the value of the beneficial conversion feature.

On July 18, 2008, the Company issued 69,726 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock at a per share price of \$7.17092619 to Radical Holdings LP for cash proceeds of \$500,000. The beneficial conversion feature represents the difference between the fair market value of Company common stock and the conversion price on the date of issuance of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, multiplied by the number of shares of common stock that would be received upon conversion. The Company recorded a deemed dividend due to the beneficial conversion price of \$205,145, which represents the lesser of the proceeds or the value of the beneficial conversion feature.

Voting. The holders of the shares of Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are entitled to vote on all matters required or permitted to be voted upon by our stockholders. Each holder of a share of Series A or Series B Convertible Preferred Stock is entitled to the number of votes equal to the largest number of full shares of our common stock into which all shares of Series A or Series B Convertible Preferred Stock held by that holder could be converted. Except as required by law on matters requiring class voting, the holders of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and our common stock vote together as a single class.

Board of Directors. For so long as any shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement remain outstanding, the holders of a majority-in-interest of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement then outstanding have the right to designate all the persons to serve as directors on our board of directors and our subsidiaries. If the holders of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement then outstanding choose not to designate any directors, the holders of a majority-in-interest of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement then outstanding may appoint a designee to serve as an observer at all meetings of our or our subsidiaries' board of directors and their respective committees.

Protective Provisions. Unless the directors designated by the holders of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement control our board of directors with respect to all actions, for so long as any shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement remain outstanding, except where the vote or written consent of the holders of a greater number of our

shares is required by law or by our articles of incorporation, and in addition to any other vote required by law or by our articles of incorporation, we cannot, and we shall cause our subsidiaries not to, as applicable, without the prior vote or written consent of the holders of at least 75% of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement then outstanding:

- (a) amend our articles or bylaws in any manner that would alter or change any of the rights, preferences, privileges or restrictions of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock or the shares issuable upon conversion of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock;
- (b) reclassify any outstanding securities into securities having rights, preferences or privileges senior to, or on parity with, the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock;
- (c) authorize or issue any additional shares of capital stock (other than to holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock);
 - (d) merge or consolidate with or into any corporation or other person;
- (e) sell all or substantially all of our respective assets in a single transaction or series of related transactions;
- (f) license all or substantially all of our respective intellectual property in a single transaction or series of related transactions:
 - (g) liquidate or dissolve;
- (h) alter any rights of the holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock or change the size of the board of directors:
- (i) declare or pay any dividends (other than dividends payable to us or our subsidiaries) on, or declare or make any other distribution, directly or indirectly, on account of, any shares of our common stock now or hereafter outstanding;
 - (j) repurchase any outstanding shares of capital stock;
- (k) approve or modify by 10% or more the aggregate amount of any annual or other operating or capital budget, or approve or modify by 50% or more any single line item of any such operating or capital budget;
- (l) increase the salary of any officer or employee or pay any bonus to any officer, director or employee not contemplated in a budget or bonus plan approved by directors designated by the holders of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement then outstanding;
- (m) retain, terminate or enter into any salary or employment negotiations or employment agreement with any employee or any future employee;
- (n) incur indebtedness (other than trade payables) or enter into contracts or leases that require payments in excess of \$5,000 in the aggregate;
 - (o) make or incur any single capital expenditure;
- (p) award stock options, stock appreciation rights or similar employee benefits or determine vesting schedules, exercise prices or similar features;
- (q) make any material change in the nature of our business or enter into any new line of business, joint venture or similar arrangement;

- (r) pledge our assets or guarantee the obligations of any other individual or entity;
- (s) recommend approval of any new equity incentive plan;
- (t) form or acquire any subsidiary, joint venture or similar business entity; or
- (u) directly or indirectly enter into, or permit to exist, any material transaction with any affiliate of us, any director or officer or any affiliate of a director or officer, or transfer, pay, loan or otherwise obligate us to give cash, services, assets or other items of value to affiliates, officers or directors or any affiliate of an officer or director or commit to do any of the preceding after June 8, 2006, except for employee compensation or for reimbursement of ordinary business expenses.

Registration and Other Rights. The Investor's Rights Agreement grants Radical Holdings LP certain demand, piggy-back and shelf registration rights and sets forth the procedures pursuant to which those rights may be exercised and effected. The Investor Rights Agreement requires that the Company use its best efforts to have such registration, if any, declared effective by the SEC, and there are no penalties associated with the failure to meet the applicable registration requirements.

Available Information

We currently are subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and, therefore, we file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC. You may read and copy any document filed by us with the SEC at the SEC's public reference room at 100 F Street, NE, Room 1580, Washington, DC 20549, on official business days during the hours of 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information about the operation of the public reference room. The SEC maintains an Internet site that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC at http://www.sec.gov.

Our internet web site is www.immediatek.com. We have posted on our web site our Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, which applies to all of our employees and directors and serves as a code of ethics for our principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer, and other persons performing similar functions.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Risks Related to Our Common Stock

The trading price of our common stock is likely to be volatile. The trading prices of the securities of technology companies have been highly volatile, and our common stock has a limited trading history. Factors that could affect the trading price of our common stock include:

- our small public float;
- market conditions in our industry, the industries of our customers and the economy as a whole;
- variations in our operating results;
- announcements of technological innovations, new or enhanced services, strategic alliances or significant agreements by us or by our competitors;
- gain or loss of significant customers;
- recruitment or departure of our key personnel;
- the volume of shares of our common stock available for public sale, including for sale by affiliates and
 other stockholders that own substantial amounts of our common stock; and

adoption or modification of regulations, policies, procedures or programs applicable to our business.

In addition, if the market for technology stocks or the stock market in general experiences loss of investor confidence, the trading price of our common stock could decline for reasons unrelated to our business. The trading price of our common stock might also decline as a result of events that affect other companies in our industry even if these events do not directly affect us. Some companies that have had volatile market prices for their securities have had securities class actions filed against them. If a suit were filed against us, regardless of its merits or outcome, it could result in substantial costs and divert management's attention and resources. This could harm our business, operating results and financial condition. We cannot predict the extent to which investor interest in us will be maintained. Interest in our common stock is necessary for an active, liquid trading market for our common stock. Active trading markets generally result in lower price volatility. The price and trading volumes of our common stock may fluctuate widely due to the limited public market for our common stock.

The liquidity of our common stock is affected by its limited trading market. Shares of Immediatek common stock currently are quoted on the OTCQB of the OTC Marketplace under the symbol "IMKI". There currently is no broadly followed, established trading market for our common stock. An established trading market may never develop or be maintained. Active trading markets generally result in more efficient execution of buy and sell orders. The absence of an active trading market reduces the liquidity of our shares. The trading volume of our common stock, historically, has been limited and sporadic. As a result of this trading activity, the quoted price for our common stock on the OTCQB of the OTC Marketplace is not necessarily a reliable indicator of its fair market value. Further, if we cease to be quoted, holders would find it more difficult to dispose of, or to obtain accurate quotations as to the market value of, our common stock, and the market value of our common stock would likely decline.

Our common stock may be subject to regulations prescribed by the SEC relating to "penny stock." The SEC has adopted regulations that generally define a penny stock to be any equity security that has a market price (as defined in those regulations) of less than \$5.00 per share, subject to certain exceptions. If our common stock meets the definition of a penny stock, it will be subject to these regulations, which impose additional sales practice requirements on broker-dealers who sell these securities to persons other than established customers and accredited investors, which generally are institutions with assets in excess of \$5.0 million and individuals with a net worth in excess of \$1.0 million or annual income exceeding \$200,000 (individually) or \$300,000 (jointly with their spouse).

The effectiveness of our disclosure and internal controls may be limited. Our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting may not prevent all errors and misrepresentations. In the event that there are errors or misrepresentations in our historical financial statements or the SEC disagrees with our accounting, we may need to restate our financial statements. Although we believe our current controls and procedures are adequate, any system of internal controls can only provide reasonable assurance that all control objectives are met. Some of the potential risks involved could include, among others, errors in management judgments, simple errors or mistakes, willful misconduct regarding controls or misinterpretation. There is no guarantee that controls, once implemented, will prevent or detect all material issues or be effective in future conditions, which could materially and adversely impact our financial results in the future.

We do not anticipate paying dividends in the foreseeable future, and the lack of dividends may have a negative effect on the price of our common stock. We have never declared or paid any cash dividends or distributions on our common stock. We currently intend to retain our future earnings, if any, to support operations and to finance expansion and, therefore, do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. In addition, we cannot declare dividends without the consent of holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock. The lack of dividends may have a negative effect on the value of our common stock.

Radical Holdings LP has certain registration rights that have been granted to it as part of its investment. Radical Holdings LP may be able to register its shares without registering shares of other stockholders. Under the Investor's Rights Agreement entered into on June 8, 2006, in connection with the issuance and sale of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, Radical Holdings LP was granted certain registration rights. Radical Holdings LP has demand registration rights, which it can exercise on two occasions under the Investor's Rights Agreement. If, however, this registration is to be an underwritten public offering, and the underwriter believes that the number of shares proposed to be sold will interfere with the successful marketing of Radical Holdings' shares, then the shares available for sale will be reduced first for other stockholders and then for Radical Holdings LP to the number of shares the underwriter has specified.

Concentrated Ownership

Insiders have substantial control over us and are able to influence corporate matters. Radical Holdings LP, Radical Investments LP, our directors and executive officers and their affiliates beneficially own, in the aggregate, approximately 99% of our voting stock. As a result, these stockholders are able to exercise significant influence over all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions, such as a merger or other sale of our company or its assets. This concentration of ownership limits our stockholders' ability to influence corporate matters and may have the effect of delaying or preventing a third party from acquiring control over us. In addition, Radical Holdings LP has the ability to nominate all of our directors and vote for them. This concentration of ownership may not be in the best interests of all our stockholders.

There are restrictive covenants binding upon us that could adversely affect our ability to conduct our operations or engage in other business activities. The terms of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and the Investor's Rights Agreement with Radical Holdings LP contain various restrictive covenants, including, among others, provisions that restrict our ability to:

- authorize or issue any additional shares of capital stock (other than to holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock);
- declare or pay any dividends (other than dividends payable to us or our subsidiaries) on, or declare
 or make any other distribution, directly or indirectly, on account of, any shares of our common
 stock now or hereafter outstanding;
- repurchase any outstanding shares of capital stock;
- approve or modify by 10% or more the aggregate amount of any annual or other operating or capital budget, or approve or modify by 50% or more any single line item of any such operating or capital budget;
- increase the salary of any officer or employee or pay any bonus to any officer, director or employee not contemplated in a budget or bonus plan approved by directors designated by the holders of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement then outstanding;
- retain, terminate or enter into any salary or employment negotiations or employment agreement with any employee or any future employee;
- incur indebtedness (other than trade payables) or enter into contracts or leases that require payments in excess of \$5,000 in the aggregate;
- make or incur any single capital expenditure;
- award stock options, stock appreciation rights or similar employee benefits or determine vesting schedules, exercise prices or similar features;

- make any material change in the nature of our business or enter into any new line of business, joint venture or similar arrangement;
- pledge our assets or guarantee the obligations of any other individual or entity; or
- form or acquire any subsidiary, joint venture or similar business entity.

Conflicts of Interest. A director who has a conflict of interest with respect to an issue presented to our board will have no legal obligation to abstain from voting upon that issue. We do not have provisions in our bylaws or articles of incorporation that require an interested director to abstain from voting upon an issue, and we do not expect to add provisions in our articles of incorporation and bylaws to this effect. Although each director has a duty of loyalty to us, there is a risk that, should an interested director vote upon an issue in which he or one of his affiliates has an interest, his vote may reflect a bias that could be contrary to our best interests. In addition, even if an interested director abstains from voting, the director's participation in the meeting and discussion of an issue in which he has, or companies with which he is associated have, an interest could influence the votes of other directors regarding the issue.

Risks Related to Our Business and the Industry

Our operating results may fluctuate significantly, which makes our future operating results difficult to predict. If our operating results fall below expectations, the price of our common stock could decline. Our annual and quarterly operating results have fluctuated in the past and may fluctuate significantly in the future due to a variety of factors, many of which are outside of our control. Numerous factors may limit our visibility with respect to future business activity, revenues, and operating results, and any forecasts that we may provide of future financial performance will be subject to substantial risks and uncertainties. For example, the general economic downturn has had an adverse effect on our visibility as customers have reevaluated capital spending budgets in light of the adverse economic conditions and their own financial circumstances. The timing of orders and our ability to recognize revenue under generally accepted accounting principles can also influence our visibility with respect to operating results. Some of our orders are conditional upon customer acceptance criteria or successful testing of our products, and orders placed with many of our customers may generally be terminated unilaterally or may be subject to additional conditions. As a result, predicting when orders will translate to revenue, and consequently predicting our future operating results, is extremely difficult. In addition, our quarterly and annual expenses as a percentage of our revenue may be significantly different from our historical or projected rates, and our operating results in future quarters may fall below expectations.

In any quarter, a substantial portion of our revenue may be largely attributable to orders from a limited number of customers. For these reasons, comparing our operating results, particularly our gross profit results, on a period-to-period basis may not be meaningful. You should not rely on our past results as an indication of our future performance.

In addition to other risk factors listed in this "Risk Factors" section, factors that may affect or result in period-to-period variability in our operating results include:

- reductions in customers' budgets for cloud storage infrastructure purchases and indefinite delays in their budgeting and purchasing cycles, especially given the general economic downturn, could have an adverse effect on our business and operating results because the purchase of our products requires our customers to make strategic and capital investment decisions about their storage infrastructures;
- aggressive pricing tactics by our competitors could adversely affect our operating results because we may
 offer our products at a discount to win new business and maintain existing customers, which could decrease
 our gross margins;
- the length of time between our accepting a new customer and the recognition of revenue from that customer, which can be several quarters because orders may contain terms that do not permit us to recognize revenue until certain conditions have been satisfied;
- our ability to develop and introduce in a timely manner, new services, products and product enhancements that meet customer requirements; and

• the timing of product releases or upgrades by us or by our competitors, which could have an adverse effect on our revenue if customers delay orders pending the new release or upgrade.

We have a history of net losses. We have incurred losses every year since 2002. As of December 31, 2012, our accumulated deficit was \$6,367,643. To become profitable, we must be able to generate sufficient revenues from our operating activity and continue to aggressively manage operating expenses. During fiscal 2013, we expect to incur an increase in our expenditures in connection with our expected continued expansion. Additionally, we will continue to invest in our research and development, sales and marketing operations. As a result of these increased expenditures, we will be required to increase our revenue in a corresponding manner in order to achieve profitability. If substantial growth in our revenues does not occur, we may not be able to achieve or maintain profitability in the future. The amount of losses we will incur before achieving profitability, and the time required to reach profitability, are both highly uncertain. As a result, our business could be harmed, and our stock price could decline. No assurances can be given that we will ever achieve profitability.

We intend to continue focusing on revenue growth and increasing market penetration and international presence at the expense of profitability by re-investing heavily in our operations. Our chosen strategy is to increase our investments in our marketing, services and sales operations and to continue investing significantly in research and development at the expense of profitability. We believe our decision to continue investing heavily in these operations will be critical to our revenue growth. However, we cannot be assured that this strategy will result in any revenue growth. Even if we achieve significant revenue growth, we may continue to experience net losses and operating losses, similar to those we have incurred historically. Additionally, as long as we pursue this strategy, we may not achieve profitability again or, if achieved, we may not be able to sustain profitability.

We face significant competition from a number of established companies, which have offered and may continue to offer substantial pricing discounts and pursue other aggressive competitive tactics in order to attract and maintain customers. We face intense competition from a number of established companies that seek to provide storage solutions similar to our solutions. Currently, these competitors include Amazon, Google, Microsoft, EMC, Box.net, Dropbox.com, Sugarsync, Carbonite and others. Many of these competitors, as well as other potential competitors, have longer operating histories, significantly greater resources, more employees, better name recognition, a larger base of customers and more established customer relations than we have. Consequently, some of these companies have substantial control and influence regarding the acceptance of a particular industry standard or competing technology.

In addition, these competitors may also be able to devote greater resources to the development, promotion and sale of products and may be able to deliver competitive products or technologies at a significantly lower initial cost than our products. For example, some of our competitors have offered bundled products and services in order to reduce the initial cost of their storage solution to a customer. Our competitors also may choose to adopt more aggressive pricing policies than we may choose to adopt. For example, some of our competitors have offered their products either at significant discounts or even for free in response to our efforts to market the technological merits and overall cost benefits of our products.

Our current or potential competitors may also offer bundled arrangements that include IT solutions that we do not currently offer, but that may be desirable and beneficial features for our current and prospective customers. We also face competition from current and prospective customers that continually evaluate our capabilities against the merits of manufacturing storage products internally. Competition may also arise due to the development of cooperative relationships among our current and potential competitors or third parties, some of which already exist, to increase the ability of their products to address the needs of our prospective customers. Accordingly, it is possible that new competitors or alliances among competitors may emerge and rapidly acquire significant market share.

We also have many competitors that have developed competing technologies. We expect our competitors to continue to improve the performance of their current products, reduce their prices and introduce new services and technologies that may offer greater performance and improved pricing compared to our products, any of which could harm our business. In addition, our competitors may develop enhancements to, or future generations of,

competitive products that may render our services or technologies obsolete or uncompetitive. These and other competitive pressures may prevent us from competing successfully against current or future competitors.

Many of our established competitors have long-standing relationships with key decision makers at many of our current and prospective customers. As a result, we may not be able to compete effectively and maintain or increase our market share. Many of our competitors benefit from established brand awareness and long-standing relationships with key decision makers at many of our current and prospective customers. We expect that our competitors will seek to leverage these existing relationships to discourage customers from purchasing our products. In particular, when competing against us, we expect our competitors to emphasize the importance of data storage retention, the high cost of data storage failure and the perceived risks of relying on products and services from a company with a shorter operating history and less predictable operating results. Additionally, most of our prospective customers have existing storage systems manufactured by our competitors. This gives an incumbent competitor an advantage in retaining the customer because the incumbent competitor already understands the customer's network infrastructure, user demands and information technology needs. These factors may cause our current or prospective customers to be unwilling to purchase our products and services and instead to purchase the products of our better-known and more established competitors. In the event that we are unable to successfully sell our products and services to new customers, persuade customers of our competitors to purchase our products and services instead, or prevent our competitors from persuading our customers to purchase our competitors' products, we may not be able to maintain or increase our market share. This would have a negative impact on our future operating results.

Our ability to increase our revenue will depend substantially on our ability to attract and retain sales, management and other key personnel, and any failure to attract and retain these employees could harm our future revenues, business, operating results and financial condition. Our ability to increase our revenue will depend substantially on our ability to attract and retain qualified sales personnel. In particular, we anticipate continuing to hire direct sales personnel and our operating plan assumes that we will be able to attract and retain our sales and other key employees. These positions require candidates with specific backgrounds in the storage industry, and competition for employees with this expertise can be intense. In addition, we believe that there are only a limited number of individuals with the specific skills required for many of our sales and other key positions. We have experienced substantial competition in our hiring efforts and also in our retention efforts as our personnel have been frequently recruited by other companies, including our competitors. As a result, we may be unable to identify, hire, or retain qualified individuals.

To the extent that we are successful in hiring new employees to fill these positions, we need a significant amount of time to train the new employees before they can become effective and efficient in performing their jobs. As a result of the difficulty in finding and training qualified candidates, it is critical for us to retain the individuals who currently fill these positions. In particular, because competition for highly skilled sales and engineering employees can be intense in our industry, recruitment practices can be aggressive. Substantial groups of our employees in key functional areas such as sales and systems engineers have been targets of aggressive recruiting efforts, which could reoccur and result in a loss of key employees. Many of the employers with whom we compete for talent, or who may target our employee base, are larger with substantially greater resources than we have and may be able to offer compensation packages or other benefits that we do not provide or that are substantially more lucrative than our operating budgets permit. Any loss of our existing or future sales or other key personnel could harm our business, operating results and financial condition.

Our future success depends on our ability to attract and retain key management personnel or to quickly fill any management vacancies that may arise. Our management personnel and other key employees can terminate their employment at any time, and our business could suffer if we are unable to replace any departing management personnel or other key employees. Our future success is also dependent upon our ability to attract additional personnel for all other areas of our organization, including our customer services and finance department. Competition for qualified personnel is intense, and we may not be successful in attracting and retaining such personnel on a timely basis, on competitive terms, or at all. If we are unable to attract and retain the necessary technical, sales and other personnel on a cost-effective basis, we may be unable to grow our business and increase our revenue.

Our sales cycle can be long and unpredictable, and our sales efforts require considerable time and expense. As a result, our sales are difficult to predict and may vary substantially from quarter to quarter, which may cause our operating results to fluctuate. Our sales efforts involve substantial education of our current and prospective customers about the use and benefits of our products and services, including their technical merits and capabilities and potential cost savings to the organization as compared to the incumbent storage solutions or other storage solutions that our customers or prospective customers may be considering. This education process can be extremely time consuming and typically involves a significant product evaluation process. Despite the substantial time and money that we invest in our sales efforts, we cannot assure you that these efforts will produce any sales. In addition, purchases by our current and prospective customers are frequently subject to their budget constraints, lengthy approval processes, and a variety of unpredictable administrative, processing and other delays, which have become increasingly prevalent during the current economic downturn. Our sales cycle may prevent us from recognizing revenue in a particular quarter, is relatively long and costly, and may not produce any sales, which may cause our operating results to fluctuate and harm our business.

Our ability to sell our products is highly dependent on the quality of our customer support and services, and any failure to offer high-quality support and services would harm our business, operating results and financial condition. Once our products and services are purchased, our customers depend on our support organization to resolve any issues relating to our products and services. Our products provide mission-critical services to our customers and a high level of customer support is necessary to maintain our customer relationships.

As we grow our business, our ability to provide effective customer support and services will continue to be largely dependent on our ability to attract, train and retain qualified direct customer service personnel. As we continue to expand our operations internationally, our support organization will face additional challenges, including those associated with delivering support, training and documentation in languages other than English.

In addition, our sales process is highly dependent on strong referrals from our customers. We believe that communication among our customers is both rapid and frequent. Any failure to maintain high-quality customer support and services, or a market perception that we do not maintain high-quality customer support and services, could harm our reputation, adversely affect our ability to sell our products and services to existing and prospective customers, and could harm our business, operating results and financial condition.

If we are unable to protect our intellectual property rights, our competitive position could be harmed and we could be required to incur significant expenses to enforce our rights. We depend on our ability to protect our proprietary technology. We rely on trade secret, patent, copyright and trademark laws and confidentiality agreements with employees and third parties, all of which offer only limited protection. Despite our efforts, the steps we have taken to protect our proprietary rights may not be adequate to preclude misappropriation of our proprietary information or infringement of our intellectual property rights, particularly outside of the United States. Further, the rights granted under any of our issued patents or patents that may be issued in the future may not provide us with proprietary protection or competitive advantages, and, as with any technology, competitors may be able to develop similar or superior technologies to our own now or in the future. Protecting against the unauthorized use of our products, trademarks and other proprietary rights is expensive, difficult and, in some cases, impossible. Litigation may be necessary in the future to enforce or defend our intellectual property rights, to protect our trade secrets or to determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others. This litigation could result in substantial costs and diversion of management resources, either of which could harm our business. Furthermore, many of our current and potential competitors have the ability to dedicate substantially greater resources to enforce their intellectual property rights than we do. Accordingly, despite our efforts, we may not be able to prevent third parties from infringing upon or misappropriating our intellectual property.

Claims by others that we infringe their proprietary rights could harm our business. Third parties could claim that our products or technology infringe their proprietary rights. In addition, we have in the past and may in the future be contacted by third parties suggesting that we seek a license to certain of their intellectual property rights that they may believe we are infringing. We expect that infringement claims against us may increase as the number of

products and competitors in our market increases and overlaps occur. In addition, to the extent that we gain greater visibility, we believe that we will face a higher risk of being the subject of intellectual property infringement claims. Any claim of infringement by a third party, even those without merit, could cause us to incur substantial costs defending against the claim, and could distract our management from our business. Furthermore, a party making such a claim, if successful, could secure a judgment that requires us to pay substantial damages. A judgment against us could also include an injunction or other court order that could prevent us from offering our products. In addition, we might be required to seek a license for the use of such intellectual property, which may not be available on commercially reasonable terms, or at all. Alternatively, we may be required to develop non-infringing technology, which could require significant effort and expense and may ultimately not be successful. Any of these events could seriously harm our business. Third parties may also assert infringement claims against our customers, resellers and authorized service providers. Any such claims may require us to initiate or defend protracted and costly litigation on their behalf, regardless of the merits of these claims. If any of these claims succeed, we may be forced to pay damages on behalf of our customers, resellers and authorized service providers.

We may not generate positive returns on our research and development investments. Developing our products is expensive. Our future plans include significant investments in research and development and related product opportunities. We believe that we must continue to dedicate a significant amount of resources to our research and development efforts to maintain our competitive position. However, our ability to generate positive returns on these investments may take several years, if we are able to do so at all.

If we do not successfully anticipate market needs and develop products and product enhancements that meet those needs, or if those products do not gain market acceptance, our business, operating results and financial condition could be adversely affected. We compete in a market characterized by rapid technological change, frequent new product introductions, evolving industry standards and changing customer needs. We cannot assure you that we will be able to anticipate future market needs or be able to develop new products or product enhancements to meet those needs in a timely manner, or at all. For example, our failure to develop additional features that our competitors are able to provide could adversely affect our business. In addition, although we invest a considerable amount of money into our research and development efforts, any new products or product enhancements that we develop may not achieve widespread market acceptance. As competition increases in the cloud storage industry and the information technology industry in general, it may become even more difficult for us to stay abreast of technological changes or develop new technologies or introduce new products as quickly as our competitors, many of which have substantially greater financial and engineering resources than we do. Additionally, risks associated with the introduction of new products or product enhancements include difficulty in predicting customer needs or preferences and transitioning existing products to incorporate new technologies. If we are unable to keep pace with rapid industry, technological or market changes or effectively manage the transitions to new products or new technologies, it could harm our business, operating results and financial condition.

We may seek to engage in the acquisition of other companies or assets, all or many of which could be viewed negatively, lead to integration problems, disrupt our business, increase our expenses, reduce our cash, cause dilution to our stockholders and harm our financial condition and operating results. In the future, we may seek to acquire companies or assets that we believe may enhance our market position. We may not be able to find suitable acquisition candidates and we may not be able to complete acquisitions on favorable terms, if at all. If we do complete acquisitions, we cannot assure you that they will not be viewed negatively by customers, financial markets or investors. In addition, any acquisitions that we make could lead to difficulties in integrating personnel and operations from the acquired businesses and in retaining and motivating key personnel from these businesses. Acquisitions may disrupt our ongoing operations, divert management from day-to-day responsibilities and increase our expenses. Any acquisitions may reduce our cash available for operations and other uses and could result in an increase in amortization expense related to identifiable assets acquired, potentially dilutive issuances of equity securities or the incurrence of debt, any of which could harm our business, operating results and financial condition.

We are incurring significant costs as a result of operating as a public company, and our management is required to devote substantial time to compliance initiatives. As a public company, we are incurring significant legal, accounting and other expenses that we did not incur as a private company. In addition, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of

2002, or Sarbanes-Oxley, as well as rules subsequently implemented by the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, have imposed various requirements on public companies, including requiring changes in corporate governance practices, and may continue to impose new or modified requirements on public companies. Despite our relatively small size, our management and other personnel are required to devote a substantial amount of time to these compliance initiatives. Moreover, these rules and regulations have increased our legal and financial compliance costs and made some activities more time-consuming and costly, particularly relative to the size of our operations.

In addition, Sarbanes-Oxley requires, among other things, that we maintain effective internal control over financial reporting and disclosure controls and procedures. In particular, we must perform annual system and process evaluation and testing of our internal control over financial reporting to allow management to report on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, as required by Section 404 of Sarbanes-Oxley. Our testing may not reveal deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting that are deemed to be material weaknesses. Our compliance with Section 404 requires that we incur substantial expenses and expend significant management time on compliance-related issues, especially in light of our small size and limited resources relative to larger public companies. If we are not able to comply with the requirements of Section 404, or if deficiencies in our internal control over financial reporting are identified and deemed to be material weaknesses, the market price of our stock could decline and we could be subject to sanctions or investigations by the SEC or other regulatory authorities, which would require additional financial and management resources.

If we need additional capital in the future, it may not be available on favorable terms, or at all. We may require, or elect to access, additional capital from equity or debt financing in the future to fund our operations, or respond to competitive pressures or strategic opportunities. We may not be able to secure additional financing on favorable terms, or at all. The terms of additional financing may place limits on our financial and operating flexibility. If we raise additional funds through further issuances of equity, convertible debt securities or other securities convertible into equity, our existing stockholders could suffer significant dilution in their percentage ownership of our Company, and any new securities we issue could have rights, preferences or privileges senior to those of existing or future holders of our common stock. If we are unable to obtain necessary financing on terms satisfactory to us, if and when we require it, our ability to grow or support our business and to respond to business challenges could be significantly limited.

Interruption or failure of our information technology and communications systems or services provided by our suppliers could impair our ability to effectively provide our products and services, which could damage our reputation and harm our operating results. The availability of our products and services depends on the continuing operation of our information technology and communications systems. Our servers are vulnerable to computer viruses, break-ins and similar disruptions from unauthorized tampering with our computer systems. Any damage to or failure of our systems could result in interruptions in our service, which could reduce our revenue. Our systems are vulnerable to damage or interruption from earthquakes, terrorist attacks, floods, fires, power losses, telecommunications failures, computer viruses, computer denial of service attacks or other attempts to harm our systems. In addition, our corporate headquarters are located in areas with a high risk of major tornados. The occurrence of a natural disaster or other unanticipated problems at one or more of these locations could result in delays or cancellations of customer orders or the deployment of our products, and lengthy interruptions in our service, any of which could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition.

If we do not prevent security breaches, we may be exposed to lawsuits, lose customers, suffer harm to our reputation, and incur additional costs. The services we offer involve the transmission of large amounts of sensitive and proprietary information over public communications networks, as well as the processing and storage of confidential customer information. Unauthorized access, computer viruses, accidents, employee error or malfeasance, fraudulent service plan orders, intentional misconduct by computer "hackers", and other disruptions can occur that could compromise the security of our infrastructure, thereby exposing such information to unauthorized access by third parties and leading to interruptions, delays or cessation of service to our customers. Techniques used to obtain unauthorized access to, or to sabotage systems, change frequently and generally are not recognized until launched against a target. We may be unable to implement security measures in a timely manner or, if and when implemented, these measures could be circumvented as a result of accidental or intentional actions by parties within or outside of our organization. Any breaches that occur could expose us to increased risk of lawsuits,

loss of existing or potential customers, harm to our reputation and increases in our security costs. Although we typically require our customers to sign agreements that contain provisions attempting to limit our liability for security breaches, we cannot assure you that a court would enforce any contractual limitations on our liability in the event that one of our customers brings a lawsuit against us as the result of a security breach that they may ascribe to us. The outcome of any such lawsuit would depend on the specific facts of the case and legal and policy considerations that we may not be able to mitigate. In such cases, we could be liable for substantial damage awards that may significantly exceed our liability insurance coverage by unknown but significant amounts, which could seriously impair our financial condition. Additionally, we may decide to negotiate settlements with affected customers regardless of such contractual limitations. The outcome of any such lawsuit would depend on the specific facts of the case and legal and policy considerations that we may not be able to mitigate. In such cases, we could be liable for substantial damage awards that may significantly exceed our liability insurance coverage by unknown but significant amounts, which could seriously impair our financial condition. The laws of some states and countries may also require us to inform any person whose data was accessed or stolen, which could harm our reputation and business. Complying with the applicable notice requirements in the event of a security breach could result in significant costs. We may also be subject to investigation and penalties by regulatory authorities and potential claims by persons whose information was disclosed, even if such person was not actually a customer.

Privacy concerns relating to our technology could damage our reputation and deter current and potential users from using our products and services. Since our products and services are web based, we store substantial amounts of data for our customers on our servers (including personal information). Any systems failure or compromise of our security that results in the release of our customers' data could (i) subject us to substantial damage claims from our customers, (ii) expose us to costly regulatory remediation and (iii) harm our reputation and brand. We may also need to expend significant resources to protect against security breaches. The risk that these types of events could seriously harm our business is likely to increase as we expand our hosting footprint.

Regulatory authorities around the world are considering a number of legislative proposals concerning data protection. In addition, the interpretation and application of data protection laws in Europe and elsewhere are still uncertain and in flux. It is possible that these laws may be interpreted and applied in a manner that is inconsistent with our data practices. If so, in addition to the possibility of fines, this could result in an order requiring that we change our data practices, which could have an adverse effect on our business. Complying with these various laws could cause us to incur substantial costs or require us to change our business practices in a manner adverse to our business.

Increased Internet bandwidth costs and network failures may adversely affect our operating results. Our success depends in part upon the capacity, reliability, and performance of our network infrastructure, including the capacity leased from our Internet bandwidth suppliers. We depend on these companies to provide uninterrupted and error-free service through their telecommunications networks. Some of these providers are also our competitors. We exercise little control over these providers, which increases our vulnerability to problems with the services they provide. We have experienced and expect to continue to experience interruptions or delays in network service. Any failure on our part or the part of our third-party suppliers to achieve or maintain high data transmission capacity, reliability or performance could significantly reduce customer demand for our services and damage our business.

As our customer base grows and their usage of telecommunications capacity increases, we will be required to make additional investments in our capacity to maintain adequate data transmission speeds, the availability of which may be limited or the cost of which may be on terms unacceptable to us. If adequate capacity is not available to us as our customers' usage increases, our network may be unable to achieve or maintain sufficiently high data transmission capacity, reliability or performance. In addition, our business would suffer if our network suppliers increased the prices for their services and we were unable to pass along the increased costs to our customers.

We may be liable for the material that content providers distribute over our network and we may have to terminate customers that provide content that is determined to be illegal, which could adversely affect our operating results and damage our reputation. The law relating to the liability of private network operators for information carried on, stored on, or disseminated through their networks is still unsettled in many jurisdictions. In addition, there are other potential customer activities, such as online gambling and pornography, where we, in our role as an online storage provider, may be held liable as an aider or abettor of our customers. If we need to take costly measures to reduce our

exposure to these risks, terminate customer relationships and the associated revenue or defend ourselves against such claims, our financial results could be negatively affected.

Government regulation of data networks is largely unsettled, and depending on its evolution, may adversely affect our operating results. We are subject to varying degrees of regulation in each of the jurisdictions in which we provide services. Local laws and regulations, and their interpretation and enforcement, differ significantly among those jurisdictions. These laws can be costly to comply with, can be a significant diversion to management's time and effort, and can subject us to claims or other remedies, as well as negative publicity. Many of these laws were adopted prior to the advent of the internet and related technologies and, as a result, do not contemplate or address the unique issues that the internet and related technologies produce. Some of the laws that do reference the internet and related technologies have been and continue to be interpreted by the courts, but their applicability and scope remain largely uncertain.

In addition, future regulatory, judicial, and legislative changes may have a material adverse effect on our ability to deliver services within various jurisdictions. National regulatory frameworks that are consistent with the policies and requirements of the World Trade Organization have only recently been, or are still being, put in place in many countries. Accordingly, many countries are still in the early stages of providing for and adapting to a liberalized telecommunications market. As a result, in these markets we may encounter more protracted and difficult procedures to obtain any necessary licenses or negotiate interconnection agreements, which could negatively impact our ability to expand in these markets or increase our operating costs in these markets.

Concerns about greenhouse gas emissions and the global climate change may result in environmental taxes, charges, assessments or penalties. The effects of human activity on the global climate change have attracted considerable public and scientific attention, as well as the attention of the United States government. Efforts are being made to reduce greenhouse emissions, particularly those from coal combustion by power plants, some of which we may rely upon for power. The added cost of any environmental taxes, charges, assessments or penalties levied on these power plants could be passed on to us, increasing the cost to run our servers. Additionally, environmental taxes, charges, assessments or penalties could be levied directly on us in proportion to our carbon footprint. Any enactment of laws or passage of regulations regarding greenhouse gas emissions by the United States, or any domestic or foreign jurisdiction we perform business in, could adversely affect our operations and financial results.

Item 2. Properties.

Our corporate headquarters is located at 3301 Airport Freeway, Suite 200, Bedford, Texas 76021. We lease approximately 9,900 square feet at this location. This lease expires on October 31, 2016. We believe this new office location will be suitable for our needs for the foreseeable future. We also lease approximately 270 square feet of space in Dallas, Texas as part of a co-location agreement related to servers we operate. Our one employee in India is able to use office space provided by our third-party contractor in India.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings.

The Company is involved from time to time in claims, proceedings and litigation, including the following:

On June 30, 2011, the Company filed a complaint against Dropbox, Inc. for its unauthorized use of our trademarks and designs in the United States District Court for the Northern District of Texas. The Company has used its marks DROPBOX, FILE DROPBOX and DROPBOX LINKS since early 2004. We allege in the complaint that Dropbox, Inc. has infringed upon these marks and designs and we intend to vigorously pursue our available remedies.

From time to time we may become subject to additional proceedings, lawsuits and other claims in the ordinary course of business, including proceedings related to our services, applications and other matters. Such matters are subject to many uncertainties, and outcomes are not predictable with assurance.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

Not applicable.

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholders Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities.

Market Information

Shares of Immediatek common stock currently are quoted on the OTCQB of the OTC Marketplace under the symbol "IMKI" and are not currently listed on any exchange. Our shares generally do not trade and the trading price of our shares is not necessarily indicative of the existence of a trading market for our securities or indicative of our value. The following table sets forth, for the periods indicated, the high and low sale prices and bid information, as applicable, of our common stock as reported by OTC Markets Group Inc., for the periods indicated. These prices reflect inter-dealer prices, without retail mark-up, mark-down or commission and may not represent actual transactions.

	2012			2011			Dividends Paid					
	High		High Low		High		I	LOW	2012		2011	
First Quarter	\$	2.00	\$	1.15	\$	2.25	\$	1.03	\$	-	\$	-
Second Quarter	\$	1.75	\$	1.17	\$	5.00	\$	1.50	\$	-	\$	-
Third Quarter	\$	1.55	\$	1.55	\$	6.00	\$	1.50	\$	-	\$	-
Fourth Quarter	\$	2.25	\$	0.7655	\$	2.75	\$	1.15	\$	-	\$	-

As of December 31, 2012 and March 31, 2013, there were 15,865,641 shares of Immediatek common stock outstanding with approximately 217 stockholders of record. As of December 31, 2012 and March 31, 2013, there were 4,392,286 shares of Immediatek Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, and 69,726 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock outstanding. The outstanding shares of Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are convertible into 14,794,999 shares of Immediatek common stock as of December 31, 2012 and March 31, 2013.

Dividend Policy

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on shares of Immediatek common stock and presently have no intention of paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. In accordance with the terms of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, we cannot declare or pay a dividend without the consent of the holders of at least 75% of the shares of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock originally issued under the Purchase Agreement then outstanding, and any cash dividends would not only be payable to the common stockholders but also to the holders of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, on an as-converted basis.

Equity Compensation Plan Information

The Company has no equity compensation plans or arrangements and had no such plans or arrangements at December 31, 2012.

Item 6. Selected Financial Data.

Not applicable.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Overview

The following Management's Discussion and Analysis, or MD&A, is intended to aid the reader in understanding us, our operations and our present business environment. MD&A is provided as a supplement to, and should be read in conjunction with, our consolidated financial statements and the notes accompanying those financial statements, which are included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. MD&A includes the following sections:

- Our Business a general description of our business, our objectives, our areas of focus and the challenges and risks of our business.
- Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates a discussion of accounting policies that require critical judgments and estimates.
- Operations Review an analysis of our consolidated results of operations for the periods presented in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- Liquidity, Capital Resources and Financial Position an analysis of our cash flows and debt and contractual obligations; and an overview of our financial condition.

Our Business

General

Immediatek is a Nevada corporation. Our principal executive offices are located at 3301 Airport Freeway, Suite 200, Bedford, Texas 76021, and our telephone number is (888) 661-6565. On April 1, 2010, Immediatek acquired Officeware by merger. As a result of such merger, Immediatek became the sole shareholder of Officeware and Officeware shareholders received 12,264,256 shares of Immediatek common stock for all of the outstanding shares of stock of Officeware. Radical Investments LP, an affiliate of Radical Holdings LP, owned 24.6% of the Officeware common stock. Radical Holdings LP owns the Company's Series A and Series B preferred stock. In addition, in connection with the merger Immediatek issued and sold, and Radical Holdings LP, Darin Divinia, Dawn Divinia, Robert Hart, Kimberly Hart and Martin Woodall collectively purchased, 3,066,064 shares of Immediatek common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$1.0 million, or approximately \$0.33 per share. Due to the merger, it was determined that the Company ceased to be in the development stage as of April 1, 2010.

Currently, the Company primarily operates in one business segment: e-commerce. Our services and products are primarily offered through Officeware. Officeware provides online back-up, file storage and other web-based services for individuals, businesses and governmental organizations. Officeware offers three primary services. First, Officeware operates the website FilesAnywhere.com, primarily designed for individuals and small businesses to allow them to establish a self-service account, enabling them to, among other things, store files on Officeware servers, share and collaborate on documents with other people online, and backup their computers to FilesAnywhere cloud storage. Second, for larger business users, Officeware offers three customized products, called the FilesAnywhere Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server. These corporate offerings are designed to meet the specific requirements of each business customer or organization. The Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server products provide flexible cloud storage and unlimited scalability for users, groups and internet

applications, along with client-specific branding and web interfaces, customer data interfaces, and tailored security for mixed corporate environments. Third, Officeware also provides specialized information technology services related to the development of web based databases and data storage on a contract basis for clients.

Officeware's operations are primarily based in Bedford, Texas and additionally, Officeware has one employee and several consultants performing research and development in India.

As a result of services provided to larger business users, our business can depend on one or a few major customers which could potentially expose the Company to concentration of credit risk. Our revenue and receivables are comprised principally of amounts due from customers throughout the United States.

History of Operating Losses

The following tables present our net loss and cash used in operating activities for the periods indicated.

	For the Year Ended December 31,				
		2012	2011		
Net loss	\$	(645,763)	\$	(781,384)	
Net cash used in operating activities	\$	(138,595)	\$	(72,052)	

Our existence and operations are dependent upon our ability to generate sufficient funds from operations to fund operating activities.

We funded our operations during the year ended December 31, 2012 primarily from the income generated by Officeware and cash remaining from the sale of 3,066,064 shares of Company common stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$1.0 million on April 1, 2010. Management estimates that the Company will generate sufficient funds from operations to fund future operating activities, though the Company anticipates that any funds generated would be reinvested into the Company through our increased investment in marketing, services and sales operations, capital expenditures and research and development.

Our Objectives and Areas of Focus

Officeware – Increase Users. We are focused on increasing the number of users of the various online back-up, file storage and other web-based services for individuals, businesses and governmental organizations offered through Officeware. We may pursue aggressive advertising campaigns or other promotions primarily aimed at new users.

Acquisitions. In addition to the Officeware acquisition which was consummated on April 1, 2010, we may identify and pursue additional potential acquisition candidates to support our strategy of growing and diversifying our business through selective acquisitions. No assurances can be given, however, that we will be successful in identifying any potential targets and, when identified, consummating their acquisition.

Challenges and Risks

Operating in the e-commerce area provides unique opportunities; however, challenges and risks accompany those opportunities. Our management has identified the following material challenges and risks that will require substantive attention from our management (*see* "Liquidity and Capital Resources and Financial Position—Liquidity" beginning on page 25).

Utilizing Funds on Hand in a Manner that is Accretive. If we do not manage our assets aggressively and apply available capital judiciously, we may not generate sufficient cash from our operating activities to fund our operations going forward, which would require us to seek additional funding in the future.

Growing Users. In order to be successful with the products and services offered through Officeware, we will be required to attract new customers and deepen the current customer relationships which we currently have. Our largest clients require customized solutions, which in turn requires us to anticipate their needs.

Competition. There are companies in this industry that have far more financial resources and a larger market share than us. In order to compete with these companies, we will be required to be innovative and create more attractive functions and features.

Additionally, see "Risk Factors" commencing on page 8 concerning other risks and uncertainties facing us.

Challenges and risks, including those described above, if not properly addressed or managed, may have a material adverse effect on our business. Our management, however, is endeavoring to properly manage and address these challenges and risks.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP in the United States of America, which requires management to make estimates, judgments and assumptions with respect to the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and in the notes accompanying those financial statements. We believe that the most critical accounting policies and estimates relate to the following:

- *Convertible Securities*. From time to time, we have issued, and in the future may issue, convertible securities with beneficial conversion features. We account for these convertible securities in accordance with ASC Topic 470, *Beneficial Conversion Feature*.
- Revenue Recognition. Officeware generates revenue primarily from monthly fees for the services and products that it offers. While revenues for Officeware's FilesAnywhere.com product are often received in advance of providing the applicable service, the Company defers recognizing such revenues until the service has been performed. Revenues for Officeware's custom products for large enterprises are often received after such services are provided. The Company recognizes such revenues when service has been provided and collection is reasonably assured.

While our estimates and assumptions are based upon our knowledge of current events and actions we may undertake in the future, actual results may ultimately differ from those estimates and assumptions.

Operations Review

Immediatek, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Operations

	For the Year Ende	ed December 31,	2012 vs. 2011	
	2012	2011	Fav/(Unfav) Variance	% Variance
Revenues	\$ 3,246,272	\$ 3,089,364	\$ 156,908	5.08%
Cost of revenues	(1,206,200)	(1,004,969)	(201,231)	(20.02%)
Gross margin	2,040,072	2,084,395	(44,323)	(2.13%)
Expenses:				
Research and development	950,417	994,580	44,163	4.44%
Sales and marketing	545,912	474,145	(71,767)	(15.14%)
General and administrative	762,855	941,470	178,615	18.97%
Non-cash consulting expense-related party	82,000	42,000	(40,000)	(95.24%)
Depreciation and amortization	330,203	341,534	11,331	3.32%
Litigation settlement		40,000	40,000	100.00%
Total expenses	2,671,387	2,833,729	162,342	5.73%
Net operating loss	(631,315)	(749,334)	118,019	15.75%
Other income (expense):				
Other income	-	541	(541)	(100.00%)
Interest income	1,945	1,604	341	21.26%
Interest expense	(560)	(4,164)	3,604	86.55%
Total other income	1,385	(2,019)	3,404	168.60%
Income tax expense	(15.833)	(30,031)	14,198	47.28%
Net loss	\$ (645,763)	\$ (781,384)	\$ 135,621	17.36%
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding - basic and fully diluted Basic and diluted loss per common share attributable to	15,865,641	15,865,641	-	-
common stockholders	(0.04)	(0.05)	-	-

Revenues and Cost of Revenues

Revenues and Cost of Revenues. Revenues have increased for the year ended December 31, 2012 compared to the year ended December 31, 2011 as we continue to attract users and rollout enhancements to our product offering. We are actively working on additions and improvements to our FilesAnywhere product that we expect to result in increased users and, consequently, increased sales. No assurances, however, can be given that we will be able to attract a significant number of additional users or sales. Demand for our online storage solutions is sensitive to price. Many factors, including our advertising, customer acquisition and technology costs, and our current and future competitors' pricing and marketing strategies, can significantly affect our pricing strategies. Certain of our competitors offer, or may in the future offer, lower-priced or free products or services that compete with our solutions. There can be no assurance that we will not be forced to engage in price-cutting initiatives, or to increase our advertising and other expenses to attract and retain customers in response to competitive pressures, either of which could have a material adverse effect on our revenue and operating results.

Cost of revenues also increased as we are still developing the base infrastructure and service support for our customers in order to efficiently scale our business. We are actively working to establish a business model which is able to more efficiently translate growth in revenues directly into growth in profit margins.

Research and Development. Research and development expenses decreased for the year ended December 31, 2012, as compared to the year ended December 31, 2011 due to the payment of recruiting fees paid in 2011. These recruiting fees were for the hiring of two key positions on our R&D team. We also had a reduction in the labor costs associated with R&D due to the loss of two employees late in 2011, and therefore saw the associated payroll expense savings in 2012.

Sales and Marketing. Sales and Marketing expenses increased compared to the same twelve month period last year as we have added increased staffing to that function. While we anticipate that we will continue to grow our sales and marketing function, our challenge will be to ensure that these additions result in increases to our revenues. No assurances can be given that these additions will create an increase in revenue.

General and Administrative Expense. General and administrative expense decreased for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2012, as compared to the twelve month period ended December 31, 2011. The difference was a result of a change in the executive management staff of the company and due to the timing of audit, legal fees and certain professional fees.

Non-Cash Consulting Expense – Related Party. Non-cash consulting expense – related party increased in the twelve months ended December 31, 2012 verses 2011 due to a donation of \$40,000 from Mark Cuban to the organization which facilitates the St. Patrick's Day parade held annually in Dallas, Texas. In exchange for the donation, Mr. Cuban asked that FilesAnywhere be, and FilesAnywhere was, recognized as a sponsor of the parade. This donation was deemed to be an equity contribution on behalf of Officeware Corporation paid by Immediatek Inc.'s indirect majority shareholder, Mark Cuban.

Depreciation and Amortization. Depreciation and Amortization expense did not have a material change on a twelve month comparison basis.

Liquidity and Capital Resources and Financial Position

General

As of December 31, 2012, we had \$712,548 of cash, which management anticipates will sustain our operations. Management anticipates that the operating cash flows of the Company will be positive for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2013. However, no assurances can be given that we will ever achieve profitability. If we need to seek additional funds, our ability to obtain financing will depend, among other things, on our development efforts, business plans, operating performance and condition of the capital markets at the time we seek financing. No assurances can be given that additional financing will be available to us on favorable terms when required or at all. If we raise additional funds through the issuance of equity, equity-linked or debt securities, those securities may have rights, preferences or privileges senior to the rights of our common stock, and our stockholders may experience dilution.

The goal is to increase the products and services offered through Officeware, which we expect will generate revenue to support our operations. No assurances, however, can be given that these lines of business will generate sufficient operating funds to support our operating activities. In addition, we are exploring whether other companies may have interest in utilizing our technology to deliver their content and allow for interactivity with their customers or users across these various platforms.

We may also pursue various acquisition targets that could provide us with operating funds to support our activities. In the event that we acquire a target, depending on the nature of that target, we may require additional funds to consummate the acquisition or support our operations going forward. No assurances, however, can be given that we will be able to identify a potential target, consummate the acquisition of the target and, if consummated, integrate the target company and realize funds from operations.

Operating Activities. Cash used in operations was \$138,595 for the year ended December 31, 2012, as compared to cash used in operations of \$72,052 for the year ended December 31, 2011. The increase was primarily a result of differences in timing of receipts and payments related to current assets and liabilities.

Investing Activities. Cash used in investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2012 was \$347,233, as compared to cash used in investing activities of \$262,008 for the year ended December 31, 2011. The increase in cash flows used in investing activities was primarily related to the acquisition of computer hardware and software due to the upgrading of our data center and expansion of our storage capacity.

Financing Activities. For the year ended December 31, 2012 \$14,456 was used in financing activities as compared to cash used in financing activities of \$45,882 for the year ended December 31, 2011. These payments were related to capital leases obtained for equipment financing in 2008 and 2009. The remaining lease was paid in full as of September 2012.

Liquidity

We believe that the funds remaining from the issuance of common stock in 2010, and funds generated by the operation of Officeware will provide us with the necessary funds to operate our business. While we have also undertaken various plans and measures that we believe will increase funds generated from operating activities, no assurances can be given that those plans and measures will be successful.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk.

Not applicable.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.

Our audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying footnotes can be found beginning with the Index to Consolidated Financial Statements on page F-1, which follows the signature page of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Item 9. Changes In and Disagreements With Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure.

None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures. Our chief executive officer and president (our principal executive officer) and our chief financial officer (our principal financial officer) are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act) for us. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act) required by Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(b) or 15d-15(b), our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer have concluded that as of the end of the period covered by this report, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

Changes in internal controls. While our new chief financial officer performed an evaluation of our internal controls in conjunction with his orientation at the Company and made some non-material modifications, there were no changes in our internal controls over financial reporting as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f) that occurred during our most recently completed fiscal year that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Management's Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting. Our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in Internal Control — Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Based on its evaluation under the framework in Internal Control — Integrated Framework, our management concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2012.

Because the Company is neither an accelerated filer nor a larger accelerated filer, this report does not include an attestation report of the Company's registered public accounting firm regarding our internal controls.

Item 9B. Other Information.

None.

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance.

The information called for by this Item 10 is contained in our definitive Information Statement to be filed with the SEC and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 11. Executive Compensation.

The information called for by this Item 11 is contained in our definitive Information Statement to be filed with the SEC and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters.

The information called for by this Item 12 is contained in our definitive Information Statement to be filed with the SEC and in Item 5 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence.

The information called for by this Item 13 is contained in our definitive Information Statement to be filed with the SEC and is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services.

The information called for by this Item 14 is contained in our definitive Information Statement to be filed with the SEC and is incorporated herein by reference.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules.

- a) Financial Statements (our audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying footnotes can be found beginning with the Index to Consolidated Financial Statements on page F-1, which follows the signature page of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.)
- b) Exhibits -- The following exhibits are provided pursuant to provisions of Item 601 of Regulation S-K:

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
3.1	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Registrant, dated as of June 2, 2006 and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on June 5, 2006 (filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB for quarter ended March 31, 2006 (filed on June 26, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).
3.2	Bylaws of the Registrant (filed as Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for year ended December 31, 2005 (filed on May 11, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
4.1	Form of common stock certificate of the Registrant (filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for year ended December 31, 2005 (filed on May 11, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).
4.2	Amended and Restated Certificate of Designation, Rights and Preferences of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock of the Registrant, dated as of October 13, 2009 and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on October 15, 2009 (filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant's Form 8-K filed on October 19, 2009 and incorporated herein by reference).
4.3	Form of stock certificate for Series A Convertible Preferred Stock (filed as Exhibit 4.8 to the Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB for quarter ended March 31, 2006 (filed on June 26, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).
4.4	Amended and Restated Certificate of Designation, Rights and Preferences of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock of the Registrant, dated as of October 13, 2009 and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on October 15, 2009 (filed as Exhibit 4.2 to the Registrant's Form 8-K filed on October 19, 2009 and incorporated herein by reference).
4.5	Form of stock certificate for Series B Convertible Preferred Stock (filed as Exhibit 4.5 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for year ended December 31, 2008 (filed on March 31, 2009) and incorporated herein by reference).
10.1	Amendment to Stock Exchange Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, by and among Immediatek, Inc., Officeware Corporation, Officeware Acquisition Corporation, Timothy Rice, Chetan Jaitly, Radical Holdings LP, Darin Divinia, Dawn Divinia, Robert Hart, Kimberly Hart, Martin Woodall and Radical Investments LP (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.2*	Executive Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, between Officeware Corporation and Timothy Rice (filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.3*	Executive Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, between Officeware Corporation and Chetan Jaitly (filed as Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.4*	Executive Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, between Officeware Corporation and Rajesh Jaitly (filed as Exhibit 10.4 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.5	Management Services Agreement, dated March 17, 2011, between Immediatek, Inc. and Radical Ventures LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 17, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.6	Commercial Lease, by and between Officeware Corporation and Chow Family LLC dated March 17, 2011 (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 23, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference).
14.1	Immediatek, Inc. Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (filed as Exhibit 14.1 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 2007 (filed on March 28, 2008) and incorporated herein by reference.)

Exhibit Number	
21.1**	Subsidiaries of the Registrant.
31.1**	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act.
31.2**	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act.
32.1**	Certification Required by 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002).
32.2**	Certification Required by 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002).
101**	XBRL data files of Financial Statements and Notes contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

^{*} Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

^{**} Indicates document filed herewith. In accordance with Regulation S-T, the XBRL-formatted interactive data files that comprise Exhibit 101 to this Annual Report on Form 10-K shall be deemed "furnished" and not "filed".

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, the registrant has duly caused this Annual Report on Form 10-K to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

Immediatek, Inc., a Nevada corporation

Date: April 12, 2013 By: /s/ TIMOTHY M. RICE

Name: Timothy M. Rice

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

(On behalf of the Registrant and as Principal

Executive Officer)

Pursuant to the requirements of the Exchange Act, this Annual Report on Form 10-K has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Capacity	Date
/s/ TIMOTHY M. RICE Timothy M. Rice	Director, President and Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer)	April 12, 2013
/s/ TIMOTHY MCCRORY Timothy McCrory	Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer)	April 12, 2013
/s/ ROBERT S. HART Robert S. Hart	_ Director and Secretary	April 12, 2013
/s/ MARTIN WOODALL Martin Woodall	Director	April 12, 2013

IMMEDIATEK, INC.

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended	
December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-4
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (Deficit) for the years	
ended December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended	
December 31, 2012 and 2011	F-6
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-7

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Stockholders Immediatek, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Immediatek, Inc. (the "Company") as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows for each of the years then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Immediatek, Inc. as of December 31, 2012 and 2011, and the results of its operations and cash flows for each of the years then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

/s/ Hein & Associates LLP

Hein & Associates LLP Dallas, TX April 12, 2013

Immediatek, Inc. Consolidated Balance Sheets

·	Dec	cember 31, 2012	Dec	eember 31, 2011
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash	\$	712,458	\$	1,212,742
Accounts receivable, net		187,056		185,496
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		76,745		46,609
Total current assets		976,259		1,444,847
Fixed assets, net		674,241		522,805
Intangible assets, net		1,010,258		1,264,854
Goodwill		766,532		766,532
Other assets		20,648		8,648
Total Assets	\$	3,447,938	\$	4,007,686
Liabilities, Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Deficit				_
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	167,432	\$	58,856
Accrued liabilities		111,503		187,329
Deferred revenue		745,051		759,330
Current portion of capital lease obligations				14,456
Total current liabilities		1,023,986		1,019,971
Total liabilities		1,023,986		1,019,971
Commitments and Contingencies (Notes 5 and 6)				
Series A convertible preferred stock (conditionally redeemable); \$0.001 par value				
4,392,286 authorized, issued and outstanding; redemption/liquidation				
preference of \$3,000,000		3,000,000		3,000,000
Series B convertible preferred stock (conditionally redeemable); \$0.001 par value				
69,726 authorized, issued and outstanding; redemption/liquidation				
preference of \$500,000		500,000		500,000
Stockholders' (deficit):				
Common stock, \$0.001 par value, 500,000,000 shares authorized,				
15,865,641				
shares issued and outstanding		15,865		15,865
Additional paid in capital		5,313,772		5,231,772
Accumulated		(6.405.605)		(5.550.000)
deficit	- 1	(6,405,685)		(5,759,922)
Total stockholders' deficit		(1,076,048)		(512,285)
Total Liabilities, Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Deficit		\$3,447,938	\$	4,007,686
= 1 Company and the state of th		,,		.,007,000

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Immediatek, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Operations

	For the Year Ended December 31, 2012 2011			cember 31, 2011
		2012		2011
Revenues	\$	3,246,272	\$	3,089,364
Cost of revenues		(1,206,200)		(1,004,969)
Gross margin		2,040,072		2,084,395
Expenses:				
Research and development		950,417		994,580
Sales and marketing		545,912		474,145
General and administrative		762,855		941,470
Non-cash consulting expense-related party		82,000		42,000
Depreciation and amortization		330,203		341,534
Litigation settlement				40,000
Total expenses		2,671,387		2,833,729
Net operating loss		(631,315)		(749,334)
Other income (expense):				
Other Income		-		541
Interest income		1,945		1,604
Interest expense		(560)		(4,164)
Total other income (expense)		1,385		(2,019)
Income Tax Expense		15,833		30,031
Net loss	\$	(645,763)	\$	(781,384)
Weighted average number of common shares				
outstanding - basic and fully diluted		15,865,641		15,865,641
Basic and diluted loss per common share				
attributable to common stockholders	\$	(0.04)	\$	(0.05)

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Immediatek, Inc. Consolidated Statement of Changes in Stockholders' Equity (Deficit)

			Additional				Total
	Common	Stock	Paid-in	A	ccumulated	Sto	ckholders'
	Shares	Amount	Capital		Deficit		Deficit
Balance, December 31, 2010	15,865,641	\$ 15,865	\$ 5,189,772	\$	(4,978,538)	\$	227,099
Deemed contribution for services provided by stockholder	-		42,000		_		42,000
Net loss	-	-	-		(781,384)		(781,384)
Balance, December 31, 2011	15,865,641	\$ 15,865	\$ 5,231,772	\$	(5,759,922)	\$	(512,285)
Deemed contribution for services provided by stockholder	-	-	82,000	'	-		82,000
Net loss					(645,763)		(645,763)
Balance, December 31, 2012	15,865,641	\$ 15,865	\$ 5,313,772	\$	(6,405,685)	\$	(1,076,048)

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

Immediatek, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow

For the Year Ended December 31, 2012 2011 Cash flows from operating activities Net loss \$ (645,763)\$ (781,384)Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: Depreciation and amortization 450,393 478,788 Non-cash consulting fees - related party 42,000 82,000 Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities: Accounts receivable (1,560)(72,600)Prepaid expenses and other assets (42,136)64,052 Accounts payable 108,576 (38,269)Accrued liabilities 147,983 (75,826)Deferred revenue (14,279)87,378 Net cash used in operating activities (138,595) (72,052)Cash flows from investing activities Purchase of fixed assets (347,233)(262,008)Net cash used in investing activities (347,233)(262,008)Cash flows from financing activities Payments on capital leases (14,456)(45,882)Net cash used in financing activities (14,456)(45,882)Net decrease in cash (500,284)(379,942)1,592,684 Cash at the beginning of the year 1,212,742 Cash at the end of the year \$ 712,458 1,212,742 Supplemental disclosures:

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

\$

\$

560

\$

15,833

4.164

10,395

Interest paid

Income taxes paid

IMMEDIATEK, INC. NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

NOTE 1 – DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS AND SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Description of Business: Immediatek, Inc. ("Immediatek") was originally organized as a corporation on August 6, 1998, under the laws of the State of Nevada. Prior to October 1, 2007, Immediatek, through its wholly-owned, operating subsidiary, DiscLive, Inc., recorded live content, such as concerts and conferences, for sale. On October 1, 2007, DiscLive, Inc. ceased retail sales of its products in conjunction with the decision not to further pursue that line of business. It was determined that Immediatek re-entered the development stage at that time. On August 29, 2007, Immediatek formed a wholly-owned subsidiary, IMKI Ventures, Inc. IMKI Ventures, Inc. acquired certain assets from a related party on August 31, 2007. Those acquired assets were developed into an e-commerce product called RadicalBuy, which was launched on October 23, 2007. As of September 30, 2010 we determined that it was in the best interest of Immediatek to cease operation of the RadicalBuy product.

On December 16, 2009, Immediatek, in order to acquire via merger Officeware Corporation ("Officeware"), entered into a Stock Exchange Agreement. Due to the merger, it was determined that Immediatek ceased to be in the development stage as of April 1, 2010.

Officeware provides online back-up, file storage and other web-based services for individuals, businesses and governmental organizations. Officeware offers three primary services. First, Officeware operates the website FilesAnywhere.com, primarily designed for individuals and small businesses to allow them to establish a self-service account, enabling them to, among other things, store files on Officeware servers, share and collaborate on documents with other people online, and backup their computers to FilesAnywhere cloud storage. Second, for larger business users, Officeware offers three customized products, called the FilesAnywhere Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server. These corporate offerings are designed to meet the specific requirements of each business customer or organization. The Private Site, Dedicated Server, and Enterprise Server products provide flexible cloud storage and unlimited scalability for users, groups and internet applications, along with client-specific branding and web interfaces, customer data interfaces, and tailored security for mixed corporate environments. Third, Officeware also provides specialized information technology services related to the development of web based databases and data storage on a contract basis for clients.

Officeware's operations are primarily based in Bedford, Texas and additionally, Officeware has one employee and several consultants performing research and development in India. The cost of the India operations was approximately \$400,421 and \$382,570 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively, and is included in research and development expenses in Immediatek's consolidated financial statements.

Basis of Presentation: The accompanying consolidated financial statements of the Company have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company's wholly-owned subsidiaries, Officeware, DiscLive, Inc. and IMKI Ventures, Inc. (collectively, the "Company"). All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in these consolidated financial statements.

Management Estimates and Significant Risks and Uncertainties: The preparation of the consolidated financial statements, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, requires management of the Company to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities, at the dates of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during such reporting periods. Actual results could differ from these estimates. Significant assumptions are required in the calculation of the allowance for doubtful accounts receivable and deferred taxes and the assessment of intangible assets and goodwill for impairment. It is reasonably possible these estimates could be revised in the near term and the revisions could be material.

Business Segments: The Company primarily operates in one business segment: e-commerce.

Cash: The Company classifies all highly liquid investments with initial maturities of three months or less at the time of purchase as cash equivalents. At times, cash and cash equivalents may be in excess of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation insurance limit.

Fixed Assets: Fixed assets are stated at cost and depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated lives of the assets. The following table summarizes the estimated useful lives of fixed assets of the Company at December 31, 2012:

	Estimated Useful
	Lives
Leasehold improvements	72 months
Leased equipment	84 months
Furniture and fixtures	5 - 84 months
Office and computer equipment	2 - 60 months
Software	36 months
Transportation equipment	60 months

The following table summarizes the fixed assets of the Company at December 31, 2012 and 2011:

	2012		 2011
Leasehold improvements	\$	46,254	\$ 46,254
Leased equipment		-	52,722
Furniture and fixtures		105,044	100,481
Office equipment		2,016,120	1,634,369
Software		69,881	56,970
Transportation equipment		64,196	 64,196
Total		2,301,495	1,954,992
Accumulated depreciation		(1,627,254)	 (1,432,187)
Net fixed assets	\$	674,241	\$ 522,805

Costs associated with software developed or obtained for internal use that are incurred in the development phase are capitalized and are amortized in cost of revenues over the product's estimated useful life once placed into service. Costs related to the planning and post implementation phases of the website and related applications development efforts are recorded as operating expenses.

Repair and maintenance expenditures are charged to operations as incurred. Major improvements and replacements, which extend the useful life of an asset, are capitalized and depreciated over the remaining estimated useful life of the asset. When assets are impaired, retired or sold, the costs and related accumulated depreciation are eliminated and any resulting gain or loss is reflected in operations. Depreciation expense related to fixed assets totaled \$195,797 and \$224,861 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

Long-lived Assets: The Company reviews its long-lived assets periodically to determine whether events or changes in circumstances have occurred that indicate the remaining asset balances may not be recoverable and an impairment loss should be recognized. These evaluations include comparing the carrying value of the long-lived assets with the estimated future cash flows expected to result from the use of the assets, including cash flows from disposition. Should the sum of the expected future cash flows be less than the carrying value, the Company would recognize an impairment loss. An impairment loss would be measured by comparing the amount by which the carrying value exceeds the fair value of the long-lived assets. There was no impairment during 2012 or 2011.

Revenue Recognition and Deferred Revenue: Revenues are derived primarily from the service of data compilation, storage and related consulting. Revenues billed in advance are deferred and recognized as the service is provided. Revenues are presented net of sales taxes collected from customers.

Research and Development: We have incurred \$950,417 and \$994,580 in 2012 and 2011 respectively for the development of our technologies and services. Research and development costs related to present and future products and services are charged to operations in the period incurred. In accordance with authoritative guidance for the costs of computer software to be sold, leased or otherwise marketed, certain software development costs are capitalized after technological feasibility has been established. The Company has not capitalized any software development costs as of December 31, 2012 and 2011.

Accounts Receivable, Net: Accounts receivable, net are recorded at the invoice amount and do not bear interest. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated losses inherent in its accounts receivable portfolio. At December 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, accounts receivable are net of the allowance of \$32,500 and \$45,887, respectively. In establishing the allowance, management considers historical losses experienced, as well as, trends, current receivables aging, and existing industry and national economic data. Account balances are charged off against the allowance for doubtful accounts after all means of collection have been exhausted and the potential for recovery is considered remote. Bad debt expense (recovery) was (\$36,504) and \$834 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets: Goodwill is recorded as the difference, if any, between the aggregate consideration paid for an acquisition and the fair value of the acquired net tangible and intangible assets. Intangible assets primarily represent purchased intangible assets including customer relationships, developed technology, trade name and others. We currently amortize our intangible assets with definitive lives over periods ranging from six to ten years using the straight line method. Goodwill, which arose from the acquisition of Officeware, is not amortized, but is reviewed annually as of December 31 for impairment based on the fair value of Officeware, or more frequently if certain indicators arise.

Intangible assets will be evaluated for possible impairment whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of these assets may not be recoverable. We will evaluate the recoverability of intangible assets by comparison of the carrying amount to the future undiscounted cash flows we expect the asset to generate. If we consider the asset to be impaired, we measure the amount of any impairment as the difference between the carrying amount and the fair value of the impaired asset. The gross carrying amount and accumulated amortization, in total and by major intangible asset class, subject to amortization at December 31, 2012, as follows:

		December 31, 2012 Gross			December 3	, 2011	
	Carrying Amount		Carrying Accumulated		oss Carrying Amount	Accumulated Amortization	
Trade Name	\$	126,808	\$ (34,872)	\$	126,808	\$ (22,191)	
Developed technology		729,423	(334,319)		729,423	(212,749)	
Customer Relationships		842,413	(330,948)		842,413	(210,603)	
Domain Name		11,753	-		11,753		
Total	\$	1,710,397	\$ (700,139)	\$	1,710,397	\$ (445,543)	

The aggregate amortization expense for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011 was \$254,596 and \$253,929, respectively. The estimated aggregate amortization expense for each of the five succeeding fiscal years is as follows:

Fiscal Year Ending Dec 31,	Amortization Expense
2013	254,596
2014	254,596
2015	254,596
2016	163,418
2017	42,767

Intangible assets not subject to amortization include certain domain names owned by the Company at December 31, 2012 and 2011 in the amount of \$11,753 at each date.

Advertising Costs: Advertising costs are expensed as incurred in the financial statements. Advertising costs are included in sales and marketing expenses and were \$29,016 and \$127,868 for the years ended December 31, 2012, and 2011, respectively.

Income Taxes: Deferred tax assets and liabilities are computed based upon the difference between the financial statement and income tax basis of assets and liabilities using the enacted marginal tax rate applicable when the related asset or liability is expected to be realized or settled. Deferred income tax expenses or benefits are based on the changes in the asset or liability during each period. If available evidence suggests that it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized, a valuation allowance is provided to reduce the deferred tax assets to the amount that is more likely than not to be realized. Future changes in such valuation allowance are included in the provision for deferred income taxes in the period of change.

Deferred income taxes arise from temporary differences resulting from income and expense items reported for financial accounting and tax purposes in different periods. Deferred taxes are classified as current or non-current, depending on the classification of assets and liabilities to which they relate. Deferred taxes arising from temporary differences that are not related to an asset or liability are classified as current or non-current depending on the periods in which the temporary differences are expected to reverse.

The Company does not have any uncertain tax positions as of December 31, 2012 or 2011. No interest or penalties have been accrued or recorded. Years ended December 31, 2007 through 2009 are subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service.

Net Loss per Share: Net loss was used in the calculation of both basic and diluted loss per share. The weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding was the same for calculating both basic and diluted loss per share. Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock convertible into 14,794,999 shares of common stock outstanding at December 31, 2012 and 2011 were not included in the computation of diluted loss per share, as the effect of their inclusion would be anti-dilutive.

Comprehensive Loss: For all periods presented, comprehensive loss is equal to net loss.

Reclassifications: Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified in order to conform with current year presentation.

NOTE 2 –SERIES A AND SERIES B CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED STOCK

In accordance with the Securities Purchase Agreement, as amended, by and among the Company, Radical Holdings LP and the other parties thereto, the Company issued and sold to Radical Holdings LP 4,392,286 shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock for an aggregate purchase price of \$3,000,000, or \$0.68 per share of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, on June 8, 2006. The Series A Convertible Preferred Stock is, at the option of the holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, convertible at any time into 14,563,804 shares of Company common stock.

On July 18, 2008, pursuant to a separate Securities Purchase Agreement, between the Company and Radical Holdings LP, Immediatek issued and sold to Radical Holdings LP 69,726 shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock of Immediatek for an aggregate purchase price of \$500,000, or \$7.17092619 per share of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock. The shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are convertible into 231,195 shares of Company common stock.

A holder of a share of Series A or Series B Convertible Preferred Stock is entitled to vote on all matters required or permitted to be voted upon by the stockholders of the Company. Each holder of shares of Series A or Series B Convertible Preferred Stock is entitled to the number of votes equal to the largest number of full shares of Company common stock into which all shares of Series A or Series B Convertible Preferred Stock held by that holder could be converted. As of March 30, 2013, Radical Holdings LP beneficially owned 58.1% of the outstanding securities entitled to vote on matters required or permitted to be submitted to the stockholders of the Company.

On October 13, 2009, Immediatek entered into an Agreement to Amend and Restate Certificates of Designation with Radical Holdings LP. As a result of this agreement, the Company filed amended and restated Certificates of Designation, Rights and Preferences for the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock which removed a certain portion of the re-pricing mechanism of the convertible feature of the Series A and Series B Preferred Stock. The result of this amendment is that, generally, should the Company issue new equity securities in the future for additional consideration, that issuance will not result in a change to the conversion price of the Series A or Series B Preferred Stock.

Dividends. The holders of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock are not entitled to any preferential dividends. Holders of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, however, are entitled to participate on an as-converted basis in any cash dividends declared and paid on shares of our common stock.

Liquidation. Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up, an acquisition of us that results in the sale of more than 50% of our outstanding voting power, or the sale or exclusive license of all or substantially all of our assets, the holders of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, pari passu with Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, are entitled to receive, out of our legally available funds and assets, before any payment is made to any shares of our common stock or other junior stock, an amount per share equal to the greater of:

- \$0.683015632 per share of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock; and
- The amount that the holder of that share of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock would have received had the holder converted that share into shares of our common stock immediately prior to the liquidation event.

Upon the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Company, including an acquisition of the Company that results in the sale of more than 50% of the outstanding voting power of the Company, or the sale or exclusive license of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, the holders of the Series B Convertible Preferred Stock, pari passu with Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, will be entitled to receive, out of the legally available funds and assets of the Company, before any payment is made on any shares of Company common stock or other junior stock, an amount per share equal to the greater of:

- \$7.17092619 per share of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock; and
- the amount that the holder of that share of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock would have received had the holder converted that share into shares of Company common stock immediately prior to the liquidation event.

If our legally available funds and assets are insufficient to pay the holders of shares of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock the full amount to which they are entitled, the holders of the shares of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock and the holders of the shares of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock and the holders of

our capital stock that are on parity with the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock will share ratably in any distribution of our remaining legally available funds and assets.

Classification. Since the redemption right with respect to the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock is conditional, the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock is not recorded as a liability, but is classified outside of permanent stockholders' equity. Except in the case of an ordinary liquidation event that involves the redemption and liquidation of all equity securities, accounting guidance provides that if a security is subject to any event that could trigger a redemption and that event is not solely within the control of the Company, regardless of its probability, then the preferred stock is to be classified outside of permanent equity. Radical Holdings LP controls over 50% of the voting securities of the Company since the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock held by Radical Holdings LP can vote on all matters in which the common stockholders are required or permitted to vote. Therefore, Radical Holdings LP would be able to control a vote to redeem the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock if such a measure were brought to a vote of stockholders and, thus, the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock could be redeemable at the option of the holder and any redemption event would be outside the control of the issuer.

NOTE 3 – RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Management Services Agreement. On December 31, 2009, the Company entered into a Management Services Agreement with Radical Ventures L.L.C., an affiliate of Radical Holdings LP. Pursuant to this Management Services Agreement, personnel of Radical Ventures L.L.C. will provide certain management services to the Company, including, among others, legal, financial, marketing and technology. These services are provided to us at a cost of \$3,500 per month; however, the Company will not be required to pay these fees or reimburse expenses and, accordingly, will account for these costs of services and expenses as deemed contributions to the Company. This agreement was amended on March 17, 2011, to be effective as of December 31, 2010.

This agreement may be terminated upon 30 days' written notice by Radical Ventures L.L.C. for any reason or by the Company for gross negligence. The Company also agreed to indemnify and hold harmless Radical Ventures L.L.C. for its performance of these services, except for gross negligence and willful misconduct. Further, the Company limited Radical Ventures L.L.C.'s maximum aggregate liability for damages under this agreement to the amounts deemed contributed to the Company by virtue of this agreement during twelve months prior to that cause of action.

Officeware Service. The Company provided services to Magnolia Pictures, LLC an entity affiliated with Radical Holdings and Radical Investments, in the amount of \$3,283 during the year ended December 31, 2011. There were no services provided to this entity in 2012. There are no receivables related to this amount at December 31, 2011 as it was paid in full.

In March 2012, Mark Cuban, who indirectly owns Radical Investments LP and Radical Holdings LP, made a donation of \$40,000 to the organization which facilitates the St. Patrick's Day parade held annually in Dallas, Texas. In exchange for the donation, FilesAnywhere was recognized as a sponsor of the parade. This donation was deemed to be an equity contribution on behalf of Officeware Corporation paid by Immediatek Inc.'s indirect majority shareholder, Mark Cuban.

NOTE 4 – INCOME TAXES

While the Company had generated substantial tax loss carry forwards in prior years, the ability to use these loss carry forwards has been substantially limited as a result of an ownership change (as defined in the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended) that occurred in connection with the issuance and sale of the Series A Convertible Preferred Stock. The Company has approximately \$5,768,000 in net operating losses that begin to expire in 2022. The Company has recorded a valuation allowance against its net deferred tax asset due to the uncertainty of the utilization of the net operating loss carry forwards in future periods.

The following table presents the components of the deferred tax asset and liabilities at December 31, 2012 and 2011:

	2012		2011	
Deferred Tax Asset:		_		_
Federal net operating loss - acquired	\$	907,800	\$	907,800
Federal net operating loss - successor		1,165,404		1,053,433
State tax credit		153,029		153,029
Amortization		(278,548)		(364,787)
Depreciation		(56,954)		(48,508)
Accrual to Cash		247,577		252,186
Capital Loss		3,762		3,762
R&D Credit		54,214		32,834
Valuation allowance		(2,196,284)		(1,989,749)
Deferred tax asset, net	\$		\$	

The income tax benefit differs from the amount computed by applying the statutory federal income tax rate of 34% to loss before income taxes. The sources and tax effects of the differences are as follows for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011:

	2012		-	2011
Income tax benefit at statutory rate	\$	(219,560)	\$	(262,282)
State, net of federal benefit		10,450		18,681
Permanent differences		18,407		(6,593)
Change in valuation allowance		206,536		278,500
Other		=		1,726
	\$	15,833	\$	30,031

NOTE 5 – LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The Company is involved from time to time in claims, proceedings and litigation, including the following:

On June 30, 2011, the Company filed a complaint against Dropbox, Inc. for its unauthorized use of our trademarks and designs in the United States District Court for the Northern District of Texas. The Company has used its marks DROPBOX, FILE DROPBOX and DROPBOX LINKS since early 2004. We allege in the complaint that Dropbox, Inc. has infringed upon these marks and designs and we intend to vigorously pursue our available remedies.

From time to time we may become subject to additional proceedings, lawsuits and other claims in the ordinary course of business, including proceedings related to our services, applications and other matters. Such matters are subject to many uncertainties, and outcomes are not predictable with assurance.

NOTE 6 - COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Operating Leases: We have non-cancelable operating leases for the use of office space. Rental expense was \$92,990 and \$80,033 for the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2011, respectively. The following table summarizes the Company's obligations and commitments in effect as of December 31, 2012:

	<u>Total</u>	<u>2013</u>	<u>2014</u>	<u>2015</u>	<u> 2016</u>
Office space lease	\$378,024	\$92,241	\$97,183	\$102,124	\$86,476

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
3.1	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation of the Registrant, dated as of June 2, 2006 and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on June 5, 2006 (filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB for quarter ended March 31, 2006 (filed on June 26, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).
3.2	Bylaws of the Registrant (filed as Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for year ended December 31, 2005 (filed on May 11, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).
4.1	Form of common stock certificate of the Registrant (filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for year ended December 31, 2005 (filed on May 11, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).
4.2	Amended and Restated Certificate of Designation, Rights and Preferences of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock of the Registrant, dated as of October 13, 2009 and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on October 15, 2009 (filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant's Form 8-K filed on October 19, 2009 and incorporated herein by reference).
4.3	Form of stock certificate for Series A Convertible Preferred Stock (filed as Exhibit 4.8 to the Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-QSB for quarter ended March 31, 2006 (filed on June 26, 2006) and incorporated herein by reference).
4.4	Amended and Restated Certificate of Designation, Rights and Preferences of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock of the Registrant, dated as of October 13, 2009 and filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Nevada on October 15, 2009 (filed as Exhibit 4.2 to the Registrant's Form 8-K filed on October 19, 2009 and incorporated herein by reference).
4.5	Form of stock certificate for Series B Convertible Preferred Stock (filed as Exhibit 4.5 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-K for year ended December 31, 2008 (filed on March 31, 2009) and incorporated herein by reference).
10.1	Amendment to Stock Exchange Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, by and among Immediatek, Inc., Officeware Corporation, Officeware Acquisition Corporation, Timothy Rice, Chetan Jaitly, Radical Holdings LP, Darin Divinia, Dawn Divinia, Robert Hart, Kimberly Hart, Martin Woodall and Radical Investments LP (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.2*	Executive Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, between Officeware Corporation and Timothy Rice (filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.3*	Executive Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, between Officeware Corporation and Chetan Jaitly (filed as Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.4*	Executive Agreement, dated April 1, 2010, between Officeware Corporation and Rajesh Jaitly (filed as Exhibit 10.4 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 8, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference).

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
10.5	Management Services Agreement, dated March 17, 2011, between Immediatek, Inc. and Radical Ventures LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 17, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference).
10.6	Commercial Lease, by and between Officeware Corporation and Chow Family LLC dated March 17, 2011 (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 23, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference).
14.1	Immediatek, Inc. Code of Business Conduct and Ethics (filed as Exhibit 14.1 to the Registrant's Annual Report on Form 10-KSB for the year ended December 31, 2007 (filed on March 28, 2008) and incorporated herein by reference.)
21.1**	Subsidiaries of the Registrant.
31.1**	Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act.
31.2**	Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act.
32.1**	Certification Required by 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002).
32.2**	Certification Required by 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002).
101**	XBRL data files of Financial Statements and Notes contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

^{*} Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

^{**} Indicates document filed herewith. In accordance with Regulation S-T, the XBRL-formatted interactive data files that comprise Exhibit 101 to this Annual Report on Form 10-K shall be deemed "furnished" and not "filed".

Subsidiaries of the Registrant

	Jurisdiction of
Name	Incorporation or Formation
DiscLive, Inc.	Delaware corporation
IMKI Ventures, Inc.	Delaware corporation
Officeware Corporation	Texas corporation

CERTIFICATION OF THE PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER OF IMMEDIATEK, INC.

I, Timothy Rice, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Immediatek, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: April 12, 2013

/s/ TIMOTHY M. RICE

Timothy M. Rice

Chief Executive Officer and President (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF THE PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER OF IMMEDIATEK, INC.

I, Timothy McCrory, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Immediatek, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: April 12, 2013

/s/ TIMOTHY MCCRORY

Timothy McCrory Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL EXECUTIVE OFFICER OF IMMEDIATEK, INC.

Required by 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

In connection with the Annual Report of Immediatek, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2012, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), Timothy M. Rice, as Principal Executive Officer of the Company, hereby certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to his knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: April 12, 2013

/s/ TIMOTHY M. RICE

Timothy M. Rice Chief Executive Officer and President (Principal Executive Officer)

CERTIFICATION OF PRINCIPAL FINANCIAL OFFICER OF IMMEDIATEK, INC.

Required by 18 U.S.C. Section 1350 (as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002)

In connection with the Annual Report of Immediatek, Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-K for the period ended December 31, 2012, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), Timothy McCrory, as Principal Financial Officer of the Company, hereby certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. §1350, as adopted pursuant to §906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that to his knowledge:

- 1. The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- 2. The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: April 12, 2013

/s/ TIMOTHY MCCRORY

Timothy McCrory Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

CORPORATE INFORMATION

Corporate Headquarters

3301 Airport Freeway, Suite 200

Bedford, Texas 76021

Telephone: (888) 661-6565

Transfer Agent and Registrar

Pacific Stock Transfer Company 500 E. Warm Springs Road, Suite 240

Las Vegas Nevada 89119 Telephone: (702) 361-3033 Facsimile: (702) 433-1979 www.pacificstocktransfer.com

Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Hein & Associates LLP Dallas, Texas

Stock Symbol

IMKI

OTCQB of the OTC Marketplace

Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock

Holders of the Series A and Series B Convertible Preferred Stock may convert into common stock at any time.

FilesAnywhere Website

www.FilesAnywhere.com

Executive Officers

Timothy Rice

Chief Executive Officer and President

Timothy McCrory

Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Board of Directors

Timothy Rice

Chief Executive Officer and President

Robert S. Hart

Martin Woodall

Available Information

Immediatek, Inc. makes available, free of charge, its annual report on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, press releases, the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and other company information. Such information will be furnished upon written request to:

Immediatek, Inc. Attention: Secretary 3301 Airport Freeway, Suite 200 Bedford, Texas 76021

publicfilingsinfo@immediatek.com

Reports we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission also are available at www.sec.gov.

Immediatek

3301 Airport Freeway, Suite 200 Bedford, Texas 76021 Telephone: (888) 661-6565